

Appendix C: Bibliography

Articles (agency)

1985

'Ghana-US spy exchange uncommon', Scripps-Howard News Service as published in *Finger Lake Times* (Geneva NY), 6 December 1985, as at

 $\label{linear_norm} $$ $ \frac{1}{Geneva\%20NY\%20Finger\%20Lake\%20Times/Geneva\%20NY\%20Finger\%20Lake\%20Times/Geneva\%20NY\%20Finger\%20Lake\%20Times\%201985\%20Dec\%201985\%20Dec\%201985\%20-\%200261.pdf$

1986

'Former Navy man facing espionage charges', Associated Press, 12 December 1986, as at https://apnews.com/8839f9871917a39d6923c6bd55c4ceb2

1988

'Cuba blames defector for London shooting incident', Associated Press, 13 September 1988, as at https://apnews.com/c1efc8ddfe6ee6a336d72ecee4c113fb

1987

'Iran gives American 10 year sentence for spying', UPI, 22 April 1987, as at https://www.upi.com/Archives/1987/04/22/Iran-gives-American-10-year-sentence-for-spying/5025546062400/

'China says two diplomats expelled from US were framed', Associated Press, 31 December 1987, as at https://apnews.com/8511c4f105f7895799378cc2aee82e69

1990

'Leader: Farzad Bazoft', *The Observer*, 18 March 1990, as at https://www.theguardian.com/news/1990/mar/18/leaders.iraq

1991

'Briton returns to London after five years in Iranian jail', *Deseret News*, 2 April 1991, as at https://www.deseret.com/1991/4/2/18913397/briton-returns-to-london-after-5-years-in-iranian-jail

'It's wonderful to be home', *Eastern Daily Press*, 3 April 1991, as at https://www.edp24.co.uk/features/it-s-wonderful-to-be-home-what-was-making-the-news-on-this-day-in-1991-1-3519086

'Former FBI translator convicted in spy case', UPI, 4 October 1991, as at https://www.upi.com/Archives/1991/10/04/Former-FBI-translator-convicted-in-spy-case/3921686548800/

'American soldier convicted in Desert Storm espionage case', Associated Press, 2 December 1991, as at https://apnews.com/414529e9a23afd1a1e1d66765e0bb149

<u>1993</u>

'President pardons convicted KGB spy Shabtai Kalmanovich', Associated Press, 10 March 1993, as at https://apnews.com/609cc6eac69e65bdd0c97606e5b6c10b

'Evidence of French spying escalates a push to shield US corporate secrets', *The New York Times* as published via *Baltimore Sun*, 30 April 1993, as at https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/bs-xpm-1993-04-30-1993120173-story.html



1994

'Code Name Mantra', Four Corners program, Australian Broadcasting Corporation, broadcast on 21 February 1994 (unofficial transcript at https://www.mail-archive.com/ctrl@listserv.aol.com/msg44966.html)

1995

'US naval officer charged with spying for Saudi Arabia', Jewish Telegraphic Agency, 18 June 1995, as at https://www.jta.org/1995/06/18/archive/u-s-naval-officer-charged-with-spying-for-saudi-arabia

1996

'Jon Pattis, 58, dies', *Washington Post*, 15 January 1996, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1996/01/15/jon-pattis-58-dies/06d38941-a1f0-4c39-ab05-35ee68e362e2/

'Seattle man accused of spying, expelled from Russia', Associated Press, 13 May 1996, as at https://www.spokesman.com/stories/1996/may/13/seattle-man-accused-of-spying-expelled-from-russia/

'Two versions emerge of soldier charged with computer spying', WRAL Channel 5 News (Raleigh NC), 21 August 1996, as at https://www.wral.com/news/local/story/149032/

'FBI: No proof Chinese man was spy', UPI, 19 December 1996, as at https://www.upi.com/Archives/1996/12/19/FBI-No-proof-Chinese-man-was-spy/6207850971600/

1997

'Netanyahu in spotlight as assassination plot unravels', CNN, 5 October 1997, as at https://web.archive.org/web/20080308162315/http://www.cnn.com/WORLD/9710/05/israel/

1998

'MI6 plot to kill Gadaffi denied', BBC, 8 August 1998, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/146436.stm

'Ex spy's interview broadcast', *The Irish Times*, 8 August 1998, as at https://www.irishtimes.com/news/ex-spy-s-interview-broadcast-1.181143

2000

'Shayler questioned on plot to kill Gadafy', Press Association, in *The Guardian*, 31 October 2000, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2000/nov/01/davidshayler

2001

'Brit ex-spy to cut Mandela out of MI6 book', IOL, 1 February 2001, as at https://www.iol.co.za/mercury/world/brit-ex-spy-to-cut-mandela-out-of-mi6-book-59984#.USFxQKXvjK0

Russia retaliates against US 'spy' expulsions', *The Guardian*, 22 March 2001, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2001/mar/22/russia.usa

'Report: ECHELON exists, should be guarded against', *USA Today*, 5 September 2001, as at http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/tech/news/2001-09-05-echelon.htm

2002

'China won't confirm, deny reports of bugged plane', CNN, 19 January 2002, as at https://edition.cnn.com/2002/WORLD/asiapcf/east/01/19/china.plane.bug/index.html

'Chinese leader's plane bugged', 19 January 2002, BBC, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/1769642.stm [BBC 2002-A]



'Timeline: Shayler spy row', BBC, 4 November 2002, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/2400701.stm [BBC 2002-B]

2003

'Spymania', Human Rights Watch, October 2003, as at https://www.hrw.org/legacy/backgrounder/eca/russia/3.htm

'Man pleads guilty to acting as agent for North Korea', CNN, 24 October 2003, as at https://www.cnn.com/2003/LAW/10/23/nkorean.agent/

2004

'Suspected Israeli spies deported, PM confirms', *New Zealand Herald*, 29 September 2004, as at https://www.nzherald.co.nz/israeli-spy-case/news/article.cfm?c_id=606&objectid=3595812

'Indonesia 'bugged' Australia', *The Age*, 15 November 2004, as at https://www.theage.com.au/national/indonesia-bugged-australia-20041115-gdyzv0.html

2005

'Second defector backs spy claims', CNN, 8 June 2005, as at http://edition.cnn.com/2005/WORLD/asiapcf/06/07/australia.china.diplomat/

'Israel admits to NZ 'spy' mission', *New Zealand Herald*, 27 October 2005, as at https://www.nzherald.co.nz/israeli-spy-case/news/article.cfm?c id=606&objectid=10352280

2006

'MI6 versus KGB-FSB: The Battle in Moscow', Axis Information & Analysis, 30 January 2006, as at https://web.archive.org/web/20081229062514/http://www.axisglobe.com/article.asp?article=634

'Bush meets with mother of kidnapped Japanese girl', *Washington Post*, 29 April 2006, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2006/04/29/bush-meets-with-mother-of-kidnapped-japanese-girl/7baa239f-6c0a-4224-8efa-26fd04d96a0d/

'Ex-DIA analyst admits passing secrets to China', *Washington Times*, 23 June 2006, as at https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2006/jun/23/20060623-120347-7268r/

'Russian colonel jailed for spying', BBC, 9 August 2006, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/4775131.stm

'Florida professor admits he was Cuban spy', CNN, 20 December 2006, as at https://www.cnn.com/2006/US/12/19/professor.spy/

2007

'UK requests Lugovoi extradition', BBC, 28 May 2007, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/6698545.stm [BBC 2007-A]

'Interview with Vyacheslav Zharko', RT, 7 July 2007, as at https://www.rt.com/news/interview-with-vyacheslav-zharko-2007-07-07/

'UK expels four Russian diplomats', BBC, 16 July 2007, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/politics/6901346.stm [BBC 2007-B]

'FBI analyst sentenced for spying', CNN, 18 July 2007, as at https://www.cnn.com/2007/US/law/07/18/philippines.espionage/index.html

'Russia expels four embassy staff', BBC, 19 July 2007, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/politics/6906481.stm [BBC 2007-C]



'Russia finds Briton allegedly tried to recruit spy', Jerusalem Post, 15 August 2007, as at https://www.jpost.com/International/Russia-finds-Briton-allegedly-tried-to-recruit-spy

'Merkel's China visit marred by hacking allegations', *Der Spiegel*, 27 August 2007, as at https://www.spiegel.de/international/world/espionage-report-merkel-s-china-visit-marred-by-hacking-allegations-a-502169.html

'Chinese court spares spy for Japan', *Japan Times*, 15 November 2007, as at https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2007/11/15/national/chinese-court-spares-spy-for-japan/#.XrVt4RNKiqA

2008

'Estonia fines man for 'cyber-war'', BBC, 25 January 2008, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/technology/7208511.stm [BBC 2008-A]

'MI-6 'Diana-style' plot dismissed', BBC, 13 February 2008, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/7243053.stm [BBC 2008-B]

'US man who spied for China gets 57 months', Associated Press as published by NBC News, 8 August 2008, as at http://www.nbcnews.com/id/26095446/ns/us_news-crime_and_courts/t/us-man-who-spied-china-gets-months/#.XrODJxNKjs0

'Beijing executes alleged spy', France 24, 28 November 2008, as at https://www.france24.com/en/20081128-beijing-executes-alleged-spy-china-taiwan

'EDITORIAL: Wo Weihan: 'spy', father, victim', *Taipei Times*, 2 December 2008, as at https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/editorials/archives/2008/12/02/2003430119

2009

'Behind the Estonia Cyber Attacks', Radio Free Europe, 6 March 2009, as at https://www.rferl.org/a/Behind_The_Estonia_Cyberattacks/1505613.html

'Pentagon official charged in leak of classified info to China', CNN, 13 May 2009, as at https://www.cnn.com/2009/CRIME/05/13/us.spy.charges/index.html

'US official charged with spying', CBS News, 13 May 2009, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/us-official-charged-with-spying/

'China denies spying claims made in US court', Associated Press as published by NBC News, 14 May 2009, as at http://www.nbcnews.com/id/30727245/ns/us_news-security/t/china-denies-spying-claims-made-us-court/#.XrOAaBNKjs0

'Sweden expels Chinese diplomat', *The Local* 22 June 2009, as at https://www.thelocal.se/20090622/20212 [The Local 2009-A]

'Alleged Cuban spies given praise from Castro', *The Independent* as published at The Huffington Post, 9 July 2009, as at https://www.huffpost.com/entry/alleged-cuban-spies-given_n_212429

'Chinese born man guilty of economic spying', CBS News, 16 July 2009, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/chinese-born-man-guilty-of-economic-spying/

'Beijing denies involvement in China spy case', Voice of America, 1 November 2009, as at https://www.voanews.com/archive/beijing-denies-involvement-china-spy-case

'Ex-spy gunned down in Moscow', BBC, 3 November 2009, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/8339290.stm

'Pensioner indicted over China spy scandal', *The Local*, 15 December 2009, as at https://www.thelocal.se/20091215/23864 [*The Local* 2009-B]



2010

'Chinese born engineer gets fifteen years for spying', Associated Press as published by NBC News, 8 February 2010, as at http://www.nbcnews.com/id/35300466/ns/us_news-security/t/chinese-born-engineer-gets-years-spying/#.XrN9JxNKjs0

'Dubai police chief in Mossad arrest call', BBC, 19 February 2010, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/8523588.stm

'Israeli PM's arrest sought over murder', News Limited, 3 March 2010, as at https://www.news.com.au/breaking-news/israeli-pms-arrest-sought-over-murder/news-story/dd5dd8fadf13db3ab06da9fa81751ef1

'Sweden jails Uighur Chinese man for spying', Reuters, 8 March 2010, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sweden-china-spy/sweden-jails-uighur-chinese-man-for-spying-idUSTRE6274U620100308 [Reuters 2010-A]

'Robert Kim, Korean-American, plans to come back home', *The Korea Herald*, 6 October 2005, as at http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20051006000017

'Expelled diplomat 'a Mossad agent'', *The Australian*, 24 May 2010, as at https://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/world/expelled-diplomat-a-mossad-agent/news-story/b11d2709efd6b1e9829095740a348472

'War in the fifth domain', *The Economist*, 1 July 2010, as at https://www.economist.com/briefing/2010/07/01/war-in-the-fifth-domain

'US confirms successful exchange of spies', CBS News, 9 July 2010, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/us-confirms-successful-exchange-of-spies/

'Four freed by Russia had little in common with traded agents', *The Irish Times*, 10 July 2010, as at https://www.irishtimes.com/news/four-freed-by-russia-had-little-in-common-with-traded-agents-1.619964

'Havana complains about conditions for Cuban spy in US jail', *Latin American Herald Tribune*, 4 August 2010, as at http://www.laht.com/article.asp?ArticleId=361417&CategoryId=14510

'Germany releases suspected Israeli spy', Reuters, 13 August 2010, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-israel/germany-releases-suspected-israeli-spy-idUSTRE67C2Z120100813 [Reuters 2010-B]

'Sweden extends sentence for Uighur spy', *The Local*, 18 September 2010, as at https://www.thelocal.se/20100918/29088

2011

'Continued detention of Davis may hurt defence ties, warns US', *Dawn*, 4 February 2011, as at https://www.dawn.com/news/603876/continued-detention-of-davis-may-hurt-defence-ties-warns-us

'Taiwan General Lo Hsien-che held on China spy charges', BBC, 9 February 2011, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-12401472 [BBC 2011-A]

'MND downplays arrest of military spy', *Taiwan Today*, 10 February 2011, as at https://taiwantoday.tw/news.php?unit=2,23,45&post=1663

'US denies threatening to sever diplomatic ties', *The Express Tribune*, 12 February 2011, as archived at https://www.webcitation.org/5xuw4A3Ca

'Records did not support diplomatic status for Davis: Qureshi', *Deccan Herald*, 13 February 2011, as at https://www.deccanherald.com/content/137362/records-did-not-support-diplomatic.html

'Moscow military court sentences Russian mole to 25 years for treason', Sputnik News, 27 June 2011, as at https://sputniknews.com/russia/20110627164863992/



'Investigation cleared Israelis of spy claims: PM', Stuff (nb indirect attribution to Fred Tullett, *Southland Times*, and Stuff's Tracy Watkins & Andrea Vance), 21 July 2011, as at http://www.stuff.co.nz/national/politics/5311491/Investigation-cleared-Israelis-of-spy-claims-PM

'Taiwan spy case: General Lo Hsien-che jailed for life', BBC, 25 July 2011, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-14273191 [BBC 2011-B]

2012

'UK spied on Russians with fake rock', BBC, 19 January 2012, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-16614209 [BBC 2012-A]

'Jeffrey Delisle: Naval officer turned spy', Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, 20 January 2012 (updated on 10 October 2012), as at https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/jeffrey-delisle-naval-officer-turned-spy-1.1128380

'Police reinvestigate death of Neil Heywood according to law', Xinhua News, 10 April 2012, as archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20120413043153/http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2012-04/10/c_131518309.htm

'China calls for support amid Bo Xilai fallout', BBC, 11 April 2012, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-17673498 [BBC 2012-B]

'Exclusive: Arrested spy compromised China's U.S. espionage network: sources', Reuters, 15 June 2012, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-usa-espionage-idUSBRE85E06G20120615

'Man pleads guilty in illegal China exports case', *Washington Examiner*, 1 August 2012, as at https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/man-pleads-guilty-in-illegal-china-exports-case

'Bo Xilai scandal: Gu Kailai jailed over Heywood murder', BBC, 20 August 2012, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-19312232 [BBC 2012-C]

'Released Russian physicist remains defiant', BBC, 24 November 2012, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-20475283 [BBC 2012-D]

2013

'Retired Taiwan general 'charged with spying for China'', AFP published at Yahoo News, February 2013, as at https://ph.news.yahoo.com/retired-taiwan-general-charged-spying-china-102041675.html

'Sarabjit Singh: Indian spy dies after Pakistan attack', BBC, 2 May 2013, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-22375650 and https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-22378520 (obituary)

'Russian authorities release audio of alleged Ryan Fogle phone call to back up CIA spy allegations', CBS News, 17 May 2013, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/russian-authorities-release-audio-of-alleged-ryan-fogle-phone-call-to-back-up-cia-spy-allegations/

'Ryan Fogle leaves Russia after being accused of operating as CIA spy', Associated Press in Moscow as reported in *The Guardian*, 19 May 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/may/19/ryan-fogle-russia-cia-spy

'China blamed after ASIO blueprints stolen in major cyber attack on Canberra HQ', Australian Broadcasting Corporation, 27 May 2013, as at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2013-05-27/asio-blueprints-stolen-in-major-hacking-operation/4715960

'Ambassador in Turkey is questioned over GCHQ spy claims at G20 meetings', *Evening Standard*, 17 June 2013, as at https://www.standard.co.uk/news/uk/ambassador-in-turkey-is-questioned-over-gchq-spy-claims-at-g20-meetings-8662314.html

'Snowden leaks reveal spied on G20 members', France 24, 17 June 2013, as at https://www.france24.com/en/20130617-snowden-leaks-britain-spied-g20-members-london



'It's not actually snooping: Khurshid on US surveillance', *The Hindu*, 2 July 2013 (updated 4 June 2016), as at https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/it-is-not-actually-snooping-khurshid-on-us-surveillance/article4873351.ece

'Russia wants to exchange spies jailed in Germany', AFP 'NATO Source', as published by The Atlantic Council, 17 July 2013, as at https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/natosource/russia-wants-to-exchange-spies-jailed-in-germany/

'Canadian spies targeted Brazil's mines ministry: report', Associated Press (as published by CBC), 7 October 2013, as at https://www.cbc.ca/news/canadian-spies-targeted-brazil-s-mines-ministry-report-1.1927975

2014

Al Jazeera, 'Taiwan sentences man for spying on [sic] China', 10 January 2014, as at https://www.aljazeera.com/amp/news/asia-pacific/2014/01/taiwan-sentences-man-spying-china-201411043643440152.html

'Retired officers sentenced for helping to recruit spies for China', Central News Agency as published in *Taiwan News*, 21 February 2014, as at https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/2419296

'Former military officers jailed for recruiting spies for Beijing', AFP as published in the *South China Morning Post*, 22 February 2014, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1432896/former-military-officers-jailed-recruiting-spies-beijing

'US defense contractor Benjamin Bishop to fess up in secrets case: lawyer', CBS News, 12 March 2014, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/us-defense-contractor-benjamin-bishop-to-fess-up-in-secrets-case-lawyer/

'Merkel ally says US assurances on NSA spying "insufficient", Reuters, 6 April 2014, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-usa-spying/merkel-ally-says-u-s-assurances-on-nsa-spying-insufficient-idUSBREA350AP20140406

'Indictment of PLA officers', Council on Foreign Relations, May 2014, as at https://www.cfr.org/interactive/cyber-operations/indictment-pla-officers

'US spying row: Germany investigates new case', BBC, 9 July 2014, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28228647

'CIA station chief ordered out of Germany has left, US confirms', AFP (published in *The Guardian*), 17 July 2014, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jul/17/cia-station-chief-germany-us-leaves

'US man sentenced to prison after spying for Chinese girlfriend', NBC News, 17 September 2014, as at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/u-s-man-sentenced-prison-after-spying-chinese-girlfriend-n205776

'US military contractor who passed secrets to Chinese girlfriend jailed for 7 years', *South China Morning Post*, 18 September 2014, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/world/article/1595268/us-military-contractor-who-passed-secrets-chinese-girlfriend-jailed-7

2015

'Chinese man, five Taiwanese indicted in Taiwan for spying', *Straits Times*, 16 January 2015, as at https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/chinese-man-five-taiwanese-indicted-in-taiwan-for-spying

'New Zealand response to Solomons spying documents 'hypocritical'', 'Dateline Pacific' – Radio New Zealand, 23 March 2015, as at https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/programmes/datelinepacific/audio/20171817/new-zealand-response-to-solomons-spying-documents-%27hypocritical%27

'Top German Spy: No Evidence of Industrial Espionage by US', Voice of America, 13 May 2015, as at https://www.voanews.com/europe/top-german-spy-no-evidence-industrial-espionage-us

'A new age of espionage' in *The Economist*, 30 July 2015, as at https://www.economist.com/international/2015/07/30/a-new-age-of-espionage



'Israel behind assassinations of Iran nuclear scientists, Ya'alon hints', *The Jerusalem Post*, 7 August 2015, as at https://www.jpost.com/Middle-East/Iran/Israel-behind-assassinations-of-Iran-nuclear-scientists-Yaalon-hints-411473#/

'Japanese men held in China for spying', BBC, 30 September 2015, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-34399262 [BBC 2015-A]

'Alleged spies 'sent by Japan's national intelligence agency' to gain intel on China military and North Korea', *South China Morning Post*, 4 October 2015, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/1863907/accused-spies-captured-china-were-sent-japans-national

'China and Taiwan swapped spies ahead of leaders' talks', BBC, 30 November 2015, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-34960958 [BBC 2015-B]

'Taiwan, China swap jailed spies in goodwill move after Xi-Ma meet', Reuters, 30 November 2015, as at https://www.cnbc.com/2015/11/30/taiwan-china-swap-jailed-spies-in-goodwill-move-after-xi-ma-meet.html

'China releases Taiwanese spies', *Taipei Times*, 1 December 2015, as at https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2015/12/01/2003633726

2016

'Delhi denies arrest of Indian 'spy' in Pakistan', BBC, 30 March 2016, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-35923397

'Moscow denies Russian involvement in US DNC hacking', Reuters, 14 June 2016, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-hack-russia-idUSKCN0Z02EK

'Pakistan spy Mehmood Akhtar told to leave India within 48 hours: MEA', *The Times of India*, 27 October 2016, as at https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Pakistan-spy-Mehmood-Akhtar-told-to-leave-India-within-48-hours-MEA/articleshow/55093786.cms

'Issuance of Amended Executive Order 13694; Cyber-Related Sanctions Designations', US Treasury Department, 29 December 2016, as at https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/OFAC-Enforcement/Pages/20161229.aspx

2017

'Russian banker convicted in US spy ring deported to Moscow', 5 April 2017, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-usa-espionage-idUSKBN1772HL

'Jadhav's death sentence is pre-meditated murder', says India in demarche to Pakistan', *Times of India*, 10 April 2017, as at https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/jadhavs-death-sentence-is-premeditated-murder-says-government-in-demarche-to-pakistan/articleshow/58110508.cms [Times of India 2017-A]

'Kulbhushan Jadhav death sentence: Pakistan will face dire consequences', India Today, 11 April 2017, as at https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/parliament-live-congress-kulbhushan-jadhav-death-sentence-970691-2017-04-11

'Sushma Swaraj warns Pak: Hang Jadhav, face consequences', *Times of India*, 12 April 2017, as at https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/sushma-swaraj-warns-pak-hang-jadhav-face-consequences/articleshow/58137319.cms [Times of India 2017-B]

'Senior Taiwanese officer arrested for spying for China', *The Statesman*, 10 May 2017, as at https://www.thestatesman.com/world/senior-taiwanese-officer-arrested-for-spying-for-china-1494401937.html

"Farcical," says India as Pakistan releases new Kulbhushan Jadhav video", NDTV, 23 June 2017, as at https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/manufactured-facts-and-a-farce-indias-response-to-pakistan-in-kulbhushan-jadhav-case-1715853

'Former Mossad chief Yatom recalls failed assassination attempt on Hamas head', *The Mainichi* (Japan), 18 August 2017, as at https://mainichi.jp/english/articles/20170818/p2a/00m/0na/015000c



'Taiwan jails Chinese grad student Zhou Hongxu for recruiting spies', AFP as published in Hong Kong Free Press, 15 September 2017, as at https://hongkongfp.com/2017/09/15/taiwan-jails-chinese-grad-student-zhou-hongxu-recruiting-spies/

'US spies knew about two Indian nuclear missiles in 2005, years before launch: Report', *Hindustan Times*, 21 September 2017, as at https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/us-spies-knew-about-two-indian-nuclear-missiles-in-2005-years-before-launch-report/story-VPQA5hsVNma2yqjMwN4gPO.html

'White House says Wannacry attack was carried out by North Korea', CBS News, 19 December 2017, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/white-house-says-wannacry-attack-was-carried-out-by-north-korea/

2018

'Report claims Dutch intel alerted US to Russian DNC hacking', CBS News, 26 January 2018, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/dutch-intelligence-us-fbi-russian-hacking-cozy-bear-democratic-national-committee/

'Russian spy: UK to expel 23 Russian diplomats', BBC, 14 March 2018, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-43402506 [BBC-A]

'Polish links in Tibetan 'Chinese spy' case', Poland In, 15 April 2018, as at https://polandin.com/36807143/polish-links-in-tibetan-chinese-spy-case

'Taiwan court upholds jail term for Chinese student spy', *Straits Times*, 26 April 2018, as at https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/taiwan-court-upholds-jail-term-for-chinese-student-spy

'Ex-diplomat reported to be in relationship with ISI official sentenced to 3 years in jail for spying', *India Today*, 19 May 2018, as at https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/madhuri-gupta-diplomat-isi-pakistan-court-3-years-jail-spying-information-1236909-2018-05-19

'Espionage case: Ex-diplomat Madhuri Gupta convicted of spying for Pak's ISI', *Business Standard*, 20 May 2018, as at https://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/espionage-case-ex-diplomat-madhuri-gupta-jailed-for-3-years-for-passing-sensitive-information-to-pakistan-isi-118052000110_1.html

'France arrests two spies for passing secrets to China', France 24, 25 May 2018, as at https://www.france24.com/en/20180525-france-arrests-two-spies-passing-secrets-china

"He put them at significant risk": Chinese man jailed for spying on Sweden's Tibetan refugees for Beijing', AFP as published in South China Morning Post, 16 June 2018, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/world/europe/article/2151100/sweden-jails-chinese-man-spying-tibetan-refugees [AFP 2018-A]

'Israel charges ex-minister Gonen Segev charged with spying for Iran', BBC, 18 June 2018, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-44520850 [BBC-B]

'China tried to spy on German parliament: report', Deutsche Welle, 6 July 2018, as at https://www.dw.com/en/china-tried-to-spy-on-german-parliament-report/a-44548172

'Chinese spy on Bundestag through social media info purchased from German politicians: report', *The Local*, 6 July 2018, as at https://www.thelocal.de/20180706/several-german-mps-sold-sensitive-information-to-chinese-spies

'Senior Chinese official charged with stealing US trade secrets', *The Guardian*, 10 October 2018, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/oct/10/chinese-official-charged-stealing-us-trade-secrets-yanjun-xu

'Austria's 'sensational' espionage accusations against Russia 'puzzling', but fit pattern – Moscow', RT.com, 9 November 2018, as at https://www.rt.com/russia/443570-austria-russia-espionage-reaction/

'Russia in the World – Russia-Austria Relations – Russia's Reactions to Austria Spy Case', The Middle East Media Research Institute (MEMRI) Special Dispatch #7767, 18 November 2018, as at https://www.memri.org/reports/russia-world-%E2%80%93-russia-austria-relations-%E2%80%93-russias-reactions-austria-spy-case



'French civil servant charged with treason and spying for North Korea', AFP as reported in *The Guardian*, 29 November 2018, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/nov/29/benoit-quennedey-france-civil-servant-treason-spying-north-korea [AFP 2018-B]

'Benoît Quennedey: North Korea enthusiast or spy?', France 24, 30 November 2018, as at https://www.france24.com/en/20181130-france-benoit-quennedey-north-korea-enthusiast-spy

2019

'Gonen Segev: Israel ex-minister admits spying for Iran', BBC, 9 January 2019, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-46808797 [BBC 2019-A]

'Ex-US Airforce officer Monica Witt charged with spying for Iran', BBC, 13 February 2019, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-47231777 [BBC 2019-B]

'Belgian intel officer is a suspected Russian spy, reports say', *Moscow Times*, 15 February 2019, as at https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2019/02/15/belgian-intel-officer-suspected-russian-spy-a64513

'China rejects Australian Parliament cyber attack claims as 'baseless' and 'irresponsible', AAP as reported in *The Guardian*, 18 February 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2019/feb/19/china-rejects-australian-parliament-cyber-attack-claims-as-baseless-and-irresponsible

'Former Israeli minister sentenced to 11 years in Iran spying case', *The Times of Israel*, 26 February 2019, as at https://www.timesofisrael.com/former-israeli-minister-sentenced-to-11-years-in-iran-spying-case/

'Mainland student tells of harrowing espionage trial in Taiwan', *Global Times*, 2 April 2019, as at http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1144387.shtml

'Putin may consider request for pardoning Norwegian spy Frode Berg', Tass (Russia), 17 April 2019, as at https://tass.com/politics/1054087

'Taiwan passes laws to make Chinese spying punishable by death', Kyodo News as published in ABS-CBN News, 9 May 2019, as at https://news.abs-cbn.com/overseas/05/09/19/taiwan-passes-laws-to-make-chinese-spying-punishable-by-death

'Ex-CIA officer Kevin Mallory sentenced to 20 years for spying for China', AFP as reported in *The Guardian*, 18 May 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2019/may/18/ex-cia-officer-kevin-mallory-sentenced-to-20-years-for-spying-for-china

'Iran executes former defence employee on charge of spying for CIA', Reuters as reported in *The Guardian*, 22 June 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/22/iran-executes-former-defence-employee-on-charge-of-spying-for-cia

'Netanyahu says Trump knew in advance of Israel's Iran archive mission', Reuters, 2 July 2019, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-iran-israel-usa/netanyahu-says-trump-knew-in-advance-of-israels-iran-archive-mission-idUSKCN1TX2EL [Reuters 2019-A]

'Kulbhushan Jadhav: Pakistan told to review 'India spy' case', BBC, 17 July 2019, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-48932951 [BBC 2019-C]

'Iran claims to have arrested 17 CIA spies', *The Guardian*, 22 July 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jul/22/iran-claims-to-have-arrested-17-cia-spies

'Indian official meets detained Indian 'spy' Jadhav in Pakistan', Aljazeera, 2 September 2019, as at https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/09/pakistan-grant-convicted-indian-spy-consular-access-190902082442994.html

"US imposes sanction on North Korean hacking groups blamed for global attacks', Reuters, 13 September 2019, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-usa-sanctions/u-s-sanctions-three-north-korean-sponsored-hacking-groups-idUSKCN1VY1RB [Reuters 2019-B]



'Ex-US intelligence officer Ron Rockwell Hansen 'so sorry' as he gets 10 years in Chinese espionage case', Associated Press as published in *South China Morning Post*, 25 September 2019, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/world/united-states-canada/article/3030251/ex-us-intelligence-officer-ron-rockwell-hansen-gets

'Russia and Lithuania swap spies at Kaliningrad border', Deutsche Welle, 15 November 2019, as at https://www.dw.com/en/russia-and-lithuania-swap-spies-at-kaliningrad-border/a-51270068

'China says alleged plot to groom Nick Zhao to infiltrate Australian Parliament 'nothing but lies'', Australian Broadcasting Corporation, 25 November 2019, as at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-11-26/china-foreign-ministry-slam-story-of-allege-spy-plot/11737752

'China spy claims 'deeply disturbing', PM says', Channel Nine News, 25 November 2019, as at https://www.9news.com.au/national/60-minutes-asio-investigating-claims-china-tried-to-infiltrate-australian-parliament/3059baa3-1398-442e-aa55-bbc11b6b787c

'Spy farce puts Australian media to shame: China Daily Editorial', *China Daily*, 1 December 2019, as at https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201912/01/WS5de3abfea310cf3e3557b2e5.html

'Estonian court decides to release traitor Herman Simm from jail', *Baltic Times*, 5 December 2019, as at https://www.baltictimes.com/estonian_court_decides_to_release_traitor_herman_simm_from_jail/

2020

'Former French intelligence agents go on trial accused of spying for China', France 24, 6 July 2020, as at https://www.france24.com/en/20200706-former-french-intelligence-agents-go-on-trial-accused-of-spying-for-china

'Two former French agents sentenced to prison over China spying case: France info', Reuters, 11 July 2020, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-intelligence-idUSKCN24C0F3/



Media articles (author)

Yaser Abu Hilalah, 'Kill him silently: Mossad vs Khaled Meshaal', Al Jazeera, as at https://www.aljazeera.com/programmes/aljazeeraworld/2013/01/201312210472621589.html#parttwo

Spencer Ackerman & Jonathan Kaiman, 'Chinese military officials charged with stealing US data as tensions escalate', *The Guardian*, 20 May 2014, as at https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2014/may/19/us-chinese-military-officials-cyber-espionage

David Adams, 'Fidel Castro, spy-master, be-devilled US, says former analyst', Reuters, 28 May 2012, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-castro-spymaster-book/fidel-castro-spy-master-bedeviled-u-s-says-former-analyst-idUSBRE84R0CQ20120528

Raphael Ahren, 'If convicted, ex-minister will head long list of top officials revealed as spies', *The Times of Israel*, 19 June 2018, as at https://www.timesofisrael.com/if-convicted-ex-minister-will-join-long-list-of-top-officials-revealed-as-spies/

Hil Anderson, 'Alleged North Korean spy held in L.A', UPI, 5 February 2003, as at https://www.upi.com/Top_News/2003/02/05/Alleged-North-Korean-spy-held-in-LA/97951044481316/

Jack Anderson & Dale van Atta, 'Cuban defector impeaches CIA spies', *Washington Post*, 21 March 1988, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/sports/1988/03/21/cuban-defector-impeaches-cia-spies/10cec17c-076b-4867-96c5-628b8435a852/

Christopher Andrew, 'Obituary: Vasili Mitrokhin', *The Guardian*, 3 February 2004, as at https://www.theguardian.com/news/2004/feb/04/guardianobituaries.russia

Jeff Asher, 'Spying Doesn't Pay – Unless You're Really Good At It', FiveThirtyEight.com, 21 June 2018, as at https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/spying-doesnt-pay-unless-youre-really-good-at-it/

Michael Bachelard, 'Australia wins the spy war with Indonesia', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 28 August 2014, as at https://www.smh.com.au/world/australia-wins-the-spy-war-with-indonesia-20140828-109mi1.html

Jayshree Bajoria, 'India's snooping and Snowden', Human Rights Watch, 5 June 2014 (originally published in *Wall Street Journal*), as at https://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/05/indias-snooping-and-snowden#

Richard Balmforth & Natalia Zinets, 'US diplomat plays down leaked call; Germany's Merkel angry', Reuters, 6 February 2014, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-idUSBREA151QL20140207

Karen Barlow, 'East Timor's accusations of Australian espionage have not damaged relations, says Bob Carr' Australian Broadcasting Corporation, 29 May 2013, as at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2013-05-29/australia-accused-of-spying-on-east-timor-government/4720466

Anthony Barnett, Yvonne Ridley & Shraga Elam, 'British agents helped Iran to make killer gas', *The Observer*, 12 June 1999, as at https://www.theguardian.com/uk/1999/jun/13/iran

Ellen Barry, 'India to expel officer from Pakistani mission, calling him a spy', *The New York Times*, 27 October 2016, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/28/world/asia/india-pakistan-spy-zoo-mehmood-akhtar.html

Greg Barton, 'Welcome to the strange new world of cyber-espionage', *The Conversation*, 30 May 2013, as at https://theconversation.com/welcome-to-the-strange-new-world-of-cyber-espionage-14738 [Barton 2013-A]

Greg Barton, 'Diplomatic crisis: can the PM mend our relationship with Indonesia?' in *The Conversation*, 21 November 2013, as at http://theconversation.com/diplomatic-crisis-can-the-pm-mend-our-relationship-with-indonesia-20551 [Barton 2013-B]

Steve Bates, 'VA. arrest made in spy case from Greece', *Washington Post*, 4 May 1993, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1993/05/04/va-arrest-made-in-a-spy-case-from-greece/f99601ca-9080-4696-a878-5a30a9aa26d9/



Maya Bell, 'Cubans arrest fuels rift', *South Florida Sun Sentinel*, 29 January 2006, as at https://www.sunsentinel.com/news/fl-xpm-2006-01-29-0601280240-story.html

Marc Bennetts, 'Russian court jails Norwegian man for 14 years on spying charges', The Guardian, 16 April 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/apr/16/russian-court-jails-norwegian-for-14-years-on-spying-charges-frode-berg-putin

Russell Berman, 'Cold War echoes in a new Russian spy ring', *The Atlantic*, 26 January 2017, as at https://www.theatlantic.com/national/archive/2015/01/cold-war-echoes-in-a-new-russian-spy-ring/384854/

Yudhijit Bhattacharjee, 'How the FBI cracked a Chinese spy ring', *The New Yorker*, 12 May 2014, as at https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/how-the-f-b-i-cracked-a-chinese-spy-ring

Claire Bigg, 'Russia: Spy cases not quite like old times', Radio Free Europe, 24 August 2006, as at https://www.rferl.org/a/1070809.html

Andrew Blake, 'Thousands Rally in DC to Urge the NSA to "Stop Watching Us" at Vice, 29 October 2013, as at https://www.vice.com/gr/article/ppmp7n/thousands-rally-in-dc-to-urge-the-nsa-to-stop-watching-us

Anthony Boadle, 'Brazil, Mexico ask US to explain if NSA spied on presidents', Reuters, 2 September 2013, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-security-brazil-mexico/brazil-mexico-ask-u-s-to-explain-if-nsa-spied-on-presidents-idUSBRE9810B620130902

Yonah Jeremy Bob, 'Yassi Cohen: the Mossad spy chief who stole Iran's secret nuclear archives', *The Jerusalem Post*, 29 September 2019, as at https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/yossi-cohen-the-mossad-spy-chief-who-stole-irans-secret-nuclear-archives-602811

Daniel Boffey, 'British spies 'hacked into Belgian telecoms firm on Minister's orders', *The Guardian*, 21 September 2018 as at https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/sep/21/british-spies-hacked-into-belgacom-on-ministers-orders-claims-report

Daniel Boffey, 'UK refusal to cooperate with Belgian hacking inquiry condemned', *The Guardian*, 25 October 2018, as at https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/oct/25/uk-refusal-cooperate-belgian-hacking-inquiry-condemned-gchq-belgacom

Farhan Bokhari, 'International court to rule on India-Pakistan spy drama', *Nikkei Asian Review*, 16 July 2019, as at https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/International-court-to-rule-on-India-Pakistan-spy-drama

Brakkton Booker, 'Ex-CIA officer sentenced to 19 years for conspiracy to spy for China', National Public Radio, 22 November 2019, as at https://www.npr.org/2019/11/22/782081965/ex-cia-officer-sentenced-to-19-years-for-conspiracy-to-spy-for-china

Julian Borger, 'Britain summons Israeli ambassador over Dubai murder', *The Guardian*, 18 February 2010, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/feb/17/israeli-ambassador-summoned-dubai-murder

Julian Borger, 'What's a little spying between old friends?' *The Guardian*, 2 December 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/dec/02/nsa-files-spying-allies-enemies-five-eyes-g8

Julian Borger, 'Former US air force officer charged with spying for Iran', *The Guardian*, 13 February 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/feb/13/monica-witt-air-force-charged-spying-iran

Julian Borger & Saeed Kamali Dehghan, 'Covert war against Iran's nuclear aims takes chilling turn', *The Observer*, 4 December 2010, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/dec/05/iran-nuclear-experts-killings?intcmp=239

Tom Bossert, 'It's Official: North Korea is behind WannaCry', *Wall Street Journal*, 18 December 2017, as at https://www.wsj.com/articles/its-official-north-korea-is-behind-wannacry-1513642537

Greg Botelho, 'Report: US, in partnership with Canada, spied during G20 summit in 2010', CNN, 28 November 2013, as at https://www.cnn.com/2013/11/28/us/g20-summit-spying/index.html

Jeremy Bowen, 'Expulsion of diplomat sends a strong signal to Israel', BBC, 23 March 2010, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle-east/8583041.stm



Aaron Boyd, 'OPM CIO Seymour resigns days before Oversight hearing', *Federal Times*, 22 February 2016, as at https://www.federaltimes.com/it-networks/2016/02/22/opm-cio-seymour-resigns-days-before-oversight-hearing/

Tania Branigan, 'Daughter despairs as China prepares to execute researcher for spying', *The Guardian*, 26 November 2008, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2008/nov/26/china-execution

Arthur Bright, 'Estonia accuses Russia of 'cyber attack'', *Christian Science Monitor*, 17 May 2007, as at https://www.csmonitor.com/2007/0517/p99s01-duts.html

Martin Bright, 'How a bomb in Libya led to a legal earthquake', *The Observer*, 23 July 2000, as at https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2000/jul/23/davidshayler.martinbright

Martin Bright, 'MI6 'halted bid to arrest Bin Ladin'', *The Guardian*, 9 November 2002, as at https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2002/nov/10/uk.davidshayler

Michael Bristow, 'China accused by Taiwan of stepping up spy operations', BBC, 2017, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-39307866

David Brunnstrom, 'NATO expels two Russians over Estonia spy scandal', Reuters, 30 April 2009, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nato-russia-expulsions/nato-expels-two-russians-over-estonia-spy-scandal-idUSTRE53T2HH20090430

Nick Bryant, 'The Snowden effect on US diplomacy', BBC, 24 October 2013, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-24664045

Rose Troup Buchanan, 'Israeli defence minister says he is 'not responsible' for lives of Iranian nuclear scientists following historic US-Iran deal', *The Independent*, 8 August 2015, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/israeli-defence-minister-says-he-is-not-responsible-for-lives-of-iranian-nuclear-scientists-10446618.html

Chris Buckley, 'Exclusive: Briton killed after threat to expose Chinese leader's wide: sources', Reuters, 16 April 2012, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-leader-murder/exclusive-briton-killed-after-threat-to-expose-chinese-leaders-wife-sources-idUSBRE83F09620120416

Christopher Burgess, 'Espionage: Germany unmakes fake Chinese LinkedIn profiles', CSO, 11 December 2017, as at https://www.csoonline.com/article/3241239/espionage-germany-unmasks-fake-chinese-linkedin-profiles.html

Jason Burke, 'NSA spied on Indian embassy and UN mission, Edward Snowden files reveal', *The Guardian*, 25 September 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/sep/25/nsa-surveillance-indian-embassy-unmission

Robert Burns, 'Obama's spat with Moscow is latest in long line', Associated Press as published at *Daily Herald*, 30 December 2016, as at https://www.dailyherald.com/article/20161230/news/312309853

Nick Butterly, 'No denial ASIO plans stolen', *The West Australian*, 28 May 2013, as at https://thewest.com.au/news/australia/no-denial-asio-plans-stolen-ng-ya-351027

Alex Campbell, Jason Leopold & Heidi Blake, 'This Russian double agent is a lot less dead than he seemed', Buzzfeed, 3 October 2018, as at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/alexcampbell/alexander-poteyev-cia-vladimir-putin-russian-spy-undercover

Duncan Campbell, 'Society has become more punitive', *The Guardian*, 8 January 2008, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2008/jan/09/cuba.usa

Joe Carroll, 'US concerned at Chinese spying, says Richardson', *The Irish Times*, as at https://www.irishtimes.com/news/us-concerned-at-chinese-spying-says-richardson-1.161296

Sumon K. Chakrabarti, 'Behind India's bust of a Pakistan spy', *Time*, 28 April 2010, as at http://content.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1985339,00.html



Minnie Chan, 'Death sentence for spy', *South China Morning Post*, 15 November 2007, as at https://www.scmp.com/article/615670/death-sentence-spy

Tara Francis Chan, 'China tried to control Tibetan exiles in Sweden by hiring a spy in the refugee community', *Business Insider*, 13 April 2018, as at https://www.businessinsider.com/china-tried-to-control-tibetan-exiles-in-sweden-by-spying-on-refugees-2018-4

Richard Chang, 'Lo Hsien-che given life sentence', *Taipei Times*, 26 July 2011, as at https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2011/07/26/2003509167

Bill Chappell, CIA says it will no longer use vaccine programs as cover', National Public Radio, 20 May 2014, as at https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2014/05/20/314231260/cia-says-it-will-no-longer-use-vaccine-programs-as-cover

Alfonso Chardy, 'Will spy wars between Cuba and US end with restored relations?', *Miami Herald*, 5 March 2016, as at https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/world/americas/cuba/article64238792.html

Chen Wei-han, Ex-agent detained amid spy allegations', *Taipei Times*, 17 March 2017, as at https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2017/03/17/2003666922 [Chen 2017-A]

Chen Wei-han, ''Treason' proposal passes committee', *Taipei Times*, 5 December 2017, as at http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2017/12/05/2003683444 [Chen 2017-B]

Neil Chenoweth, 'Alleged spy Wang Liqiang's bizarre fraud case', *Australian Financial Review*, 14 February 2020, as at https://www.afr.com/rear-window/alleged-spy-wang-liqiang-s-bizarre-fraud-case-20200213-p540h1

Doina Chiacu & Arshad Mohammed, 'Leaked audio reveals embarrassing US exchange on Ukraine, EU', Reuters, 6 February 2014, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-ukraine-tape/leaked-audio-reveals-embarrassing-u-sexchange-on-ukraine-eu-idUSBREA1601G20140207

Choi Chi-yuk, 'Chinese-American woman jailed in US for trying to sell advanced military equipment', *South China Morning Post*, 21 August 2016, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2006702/chinese-american-woman-jailed-us-trying-sell-advanced

David Choi, 'The CIA falsely believed it was 'invincible' in China - here's how its spies were reportedly discovered and killed in one of the biggest blows to the agency', *Business Insider*, 16 August 2018, as at https://www.businessinsider.com/how-china-found-cia-spies-leak-2018-8

Harrison Christian, 'National MP Jian Yang organised Simon Bridges' controversial China trip, e-mails show', Stuff, 5 January 2020, as at https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/politics/118419927/national-mp-jian-yang-organised-simon-bridges-controversial-china-trip-emails-show

Andrew Chubb, 'Did China actually try to install a spy in Australia's Parliament? The many murky details make it hard to know', *The Washington Post*, 24 December 2019, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/12/24/did-china-actually-try-install-spy-australias-parliament-murder-many-murky-details-make-it-hard-know/

Alia Chugtai & Mariya Petkova, 'Skripal case diplomatic expulsions in numbers', Al Jazeera, 3 April 2018, as at https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/interactive/2018/04/skripal-case-diplomatic-expulsions-numbers-180402121217839.html

Chun Hang Wong, 'Economic espionage charges could further dent China-US ties', *Wall Street Journal*, 22 May 2015, as reprinted in *The Australian*, 26 May 2015

Lawrence Chung, 'Taipei holds former student from mainland on spy charges', *South China Morning Post*, 10 March 2017, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2077914/taipei-holds-former-student-mainland-spy-charges

Patrick Cockburn, 'Just who has been killing Iran's nuclear scientists?', *The Independent*, 6 October 2013, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/comment/just-who-has-been-killing-irans-nuclear-scientists-8861232.html



- J. Michael Cole, 'Former officer gets 12 life terms in China spy case', *Taipei Times*, 7 February 2013, as at https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2013/02/07/2003554439
- J. Michael Cole, 'The spy-swap that wasn't', Thinking Taiwan, 1 December 2015, as at http://thinking-taiwan.com/the-spy-swap-that-wasnt/index.html

Sherri Borden Colley, 'Convicted spy Jeffrey Delisle released on full parole', Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, 8 March 2019, as at https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/nova-scotia/convicted-spy-russians-canadian-armed-forces-parole-1.5049166

Mark Corcoran, 'The Chinese Embassy bugging controversy', Australian Broadcasting Corporation, 8 November 2013, as at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2013-11-08/the-chinese-embassy-bugging-controversy/5079148

Gareth Corfield, 'Belgium: Oi Brits, explain why Belgacom hack IPs pointed at you and your GCHQ', *The Register*, 26 October 2018, as at

https://www.theregister.co.uk/2018/10/26/belgium_finds_evidence_gchq_belgacom_hack_proximus/

Gareth Corfield, 'Australia didn't blame China for parliament hack in case it upset trade relations – report', *The Register*, 16 September 2019, as at

https://www.theregister.co.uk/2019/09/16/australia_china_parliament_hack_report/

Richard Cowan & Polina Devitt, 'Trump praises Putin for holding back in US-Russia spy dispute', Reuters, 29 December 2016, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-russia-cyber-idUSKBN14I1TY

Joseph Cox, 'The NSA's Spying on America's Allies Is Just Business As Usual' at *Vice*, 31 October 2013, as at https://www.vice.com/en_us/article/wd485z/the-nsas-spying-on-american-allies-is-just-business-as-usual

Pippa Crerar, Jon Henley & Patrick Wintour, 'Russia accused of cyber-attack on chemical weapons watchdog', *The Guardian*, 4 October 2018, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/oct/04/netherlands-halted-russian-cyber-attack-on-chemical-weapons-body

Alexander Culafi, 'Crowdstrike founder: China hacking indictments are working', TechTarget, 27 February 2020, as at https://searchsecurity.techtarget.com/news/252479273/CrowdStrike-founder-China-hacking-indictments-areworking

Eduardo Cuo, 'French riled by US claims of industrial espionage', *Christian Science Monitor*, 3 May 1993, as at https://www.csmonitor.com/1993/0503/03082.html

Ben Davies, Interview: Whistleblower Katharine Gun', BBC, 15 September 2004, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/politics/3659310.stm

Karin Davies, 'Iran frees British businessman held five years on spying charges', Associated Press, 2 April 1991, as at https://apnews.com/f9808341ee4eeb12f92f25620a78840c

Lizzie Dearden, 'Russia claims it could have been in interests of Britain to poison Sergei Skripal', *The Independent*, 2 April 2018, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/sergei-skripal-latest-salisbury-poisoning-attack-russia-nerve-agent-sergei-lavrov-a8284766.html

Ashley Deeks, '1 Spy, You Spy, We All Spy?' at Lawfare, 6 September 2013, as at https://www.lawfareblog.com/i-spy-you-spy-we-all-spy

Robert Delaney, US indicts 10 Chinese intelligence agents following 'hack on US and European aviation companies', South China Morning Post, 31 October 2018, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/2170957/us-indicts-10-chinese-intelligence-agents-following-hack-us-and

Judy Dempsey, 'Judy Asks: Should America Spy on Its Allies?', Carnegie Europe, 16 July 2014, as at https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/56161

Scott Detrow, 'Obama on Russia hacking: 'We need to take action. And we will.'', National Public Radio, 15 December 2016, as at https://www.npr.org/2016/12/15/505775550/obama-on-russian-hacking-we-need-to-take-action-and-we-will



Fred Dews, 'Unit 61398 indictment exposes real faces and names behind Shanghai keyboards used to steal from US businesses', 'Brookings Now' (Brookings Institution), 22 May 2014, as at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brookings-now/2014/05/22/unit-61398-indictment-exposes-real-faces-and-names-behind-shanghai-keyboards-used-to-steal-from-u-s-businesses/

Ken Dilanian, 'How a \$230,000 debt and a LinkedIn message led an ex-CIA officer to spy for China', NBC News, 4 April 2019, as at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/national-security/how-230-000-debt-linkedin-message-led-ex-cia-officer-n990691

Mark Dodd & Paul Maley, 'Warning on passport forgery ignored, says former diplomat', *The Australian*, 25 February 2010, as at https://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/defence/warning-on-passport-forgery-ignored-says-former-diplomat/news-story/c471dd2d953b166761d7b8677f18d3d6

Philip Dorling, 'Revealed: our spy targets', *Canberra Times*, 14 June 2008, as archived at https://www.abc.net.au/mediawatch/transcripts/0833 dorling.pdf

Philip Dorling, 'Spies caught in Canberra' in *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 2 May 2013, as at https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/spies-caught-in-canberra-20130501-2itbu.html [Dorling 2013-A]

Phillip Dorling, 'Exposed: Australia's Asia spy network', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 31 October 2013, as at https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/exposed-australias-asia-spy-network-20131030-2whia.html [Dorling 2013-B]

Phillip Dorling, 'Australian man Shen Ping-kang jailed in Taiwan for spying for China', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 3 October 2014, as at https://www.smh.com.au/national/australian-man-shen-pingkang-jailed-in-taiwan-for-spying-for-china-20141003-10pxk7.html

Mike Eckel, 'Russian gets 12 years for espionage', Associated Press, 23 August 2006, as at https://apnews.com/303dd3cf90c9e7577b98f4488e59fa73

Jeff Edwards, 'We know KGB spy poisoner', *Daily Mirror*, 8 January 2007 (updated 7 February 2012), as at https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/uk-news/we-know-kgb-spy-poisoner-445700

Nicholas Eftimiades, 'The Impact of Chinese Espionage on the United States' in $The \ Diplomat$, 4 December 2018, as at https://thediplomat.com/2018/12/the-impact-of-chinese-espionage-on-the-united-states/

Nicholas Eftimiades, 'Wang Liqiang: Chinese defector, fraud, or both?' in Breaking Defense, 6 December 2019, as at https://breakingdefense.com/2019/12/wang-liqiang-chinese-defector-fraud-or-both/

Stephen Engelberg, 'Officials think spying led to death of CIA informant in Ghana', *The New York Times*, 1985, as at https://www.nytimes.com/1985/07/13/us/officials-think-spying-led-to-death-of-cia-informant-in-ghana.html

Stephen Engelberg, 'Spy for China found suffocated in prison, apparently a suicide', *The New York Times*, 1986, as at https://www.nytimes.com/1986/02/22/us/spy-for-china-found-suffocated-in-prison-apparently-a-suicide.html

Rebecca English, 'Ex-MI6 chief admits agents do have a licence to kill but denies executing Diana', *Daily Mail*, 20 February 2008, as at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-516712/Ex-MI6-chief-admits-agents-licence-kill-denies-executing-Diana.html

Richard Esposito & Lee Ferran, 'International plot to smuggle US stealth tech to China foiled: Feds', ABC News, 25 April 2012, as at https://abcnews.go.com/Blotter/arrested-alleged-plot-smuggle-us-military-tech-china/story?id=16210937

Mark Evje, 'Trial begins for Navy man charged with espionage', UPI, 5 August 1987, as at https://www.upi.com/Archives/1987/08/05/Trial-begins-for-Navy-man-charged-with-espionage/5350705644751/

Anthony Faiola, 'Germany opens hearing on US spying', *Washington Post*, 3 April 2014, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/germany-opens-hearings-on-us-spying/2014/04/03/cf58f2d0-b42b-4e59-a403-75f968d6edb0 story.html



David Fickling, 'Mossad spies jailed over New Zealand passport fraud', *The Guardian*, 16 July 2004, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2004/jul/16/israel

Elisha Fieldstadt, 'Brother of American detained on spying charges in Russia speaks out', NBC News, 1 January 2019, as at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/brother-american-arrested-russia-spying-charges-says-he-was-there-n953526

Conor Finnegan, 'Russia extends detention of Paul Whelan, American facing trumped-up espionage charges', ABC News, 4 February 2020, as at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/russia-extends-detention-paul-whelan-american-facing-trumped/story?id=68748892

Liam Finnigan & Stephen Noakes, 'In New Zealand, much ado about China', *The Interpreter*, 6 March 2019, as at https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/new-zealand-much-ado-about-china

David Fisher, 'GCSB spied on inner circle former Solomon Islands PM and anti-corruption campaigner', *The New Zealand Herald*, 15 March 2015, as at https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/news/article.cfm?c_id=1&objectid=11417445

Max Fisher, 'Why America spies on its allies (and probably should)' in *The Washington Post*, 29 October 2013, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2013/10/29/why-america-spies-on-its-allies-and-probably-should/

Joseph Fitsanakis, 'China and Taiwan swap jailed spies in historic first', Intelnews, 1 December 2015, as at https://intelnews.org/tag/li-zhihao/

Mark Fitzgerald, 'Forged passport inquiry urges expulsion of Israeli', *The Irish Times*, 2 June 2010, as archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20110210134534/http://www.irishtimes.com/newspaper/frontpage/2010/0602/1224271678155.html

Dana Ford, 'Mexico lashes out against report of US spying', CNN, 21 October 2013, as at https://www.cnn.com/2013/10/20/world/americas/mexico-nsa-spying/index.html

Colin Freeze & Jane Taber, 'Russian mole had access to wealth of CSIS, RCMP, Privy Council files', *The Globe and Mail*, 22 October 2012 (updated 9 May 2018), as at https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/russian-mole-had-access-to-wealth-of-csis-rcmp-privy-council-files/article4627659/?page=all

Terry Frieden, 'Former officer allegedly leaked US military secrets to Chinese girlfriend', CNN, 19 March 2013, as at https://www.cnn.com/2013/03/19/world/us-china-spy/index.html

Roman Frister, 'Suspected Mossad agent lands in Israel after released in Germany', *Haaretz*, 15 August 2010, as at https://www.haaretz.com/1.5100188

Josh Fruhlinger, 'The OPM hack explained: Bad security practices meet China's Captain America', CSO online, 12 February 2020, as at https://www.csoonline.com/article/3318238/the-opm-hack-explained-bad-security-practices-meet-chinas-captain-america.html

Michael Fullilove, 'Why Australians are cool with spying', The Lowy Institute, 12 June 2014, as at https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/why-australians-are-cool-spying

Ryan Gallagher, 'How UK spies hacked a European ally and got away with it', *The Intercept*, 17 February 2018, as at https://theintercept.com/2018/02/17/gchq-belgacom-investigation-europe-hack/

Kristen Gelineau, 'Indonesia summons Aussie ambassador over spy claim', Associated Press, 1 November 2013, as archived at https://www.webcitation.org/6MwR7Udpp?url=http://bigstory.ap.org/article/china-other-asian-angry-over-embassy-spy-reports

Josh Gerstein, 'A novel-like tale of cloak, dagger unfolds in court', *The New York Sun*, 14 July 2006, as at https://www.nysun.com/national/novel-like-tale-of-cloak-dagger-unfolds-in-court/36073/

Josh Gerstein, 'Jail sentence for diplomat in spy case', *The New York Sun*, 23 January 2007, as at https://www.nysun.com/national/jail-sentence-for-diplomat-in-spy-case/47159/



Josh Gerstein, 'Ex-State official charged with spying', Politico, 5 June 2009, as at https://www.politico.com/story/2009/06/ex-state-official-charged-with-spying-023420

Bill Gertz, 'Chinese spy buy caught on surveillance video', *Washington Times*, 1 March 2010, as at https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2010/mar/01/chinese-spy-buy-caught-on-video/

Mike Giglio, 'China's spies are on the offensive' in *The Atlantic*, 26 August 2019, as at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2019/08/inside-us-china-espionage-war/595747/

Susan B. Glasser, 'The hairs really went up on the back of our necks', Politico, 5 February 2018, as at https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/02/05/global-politico-victoria-nuland-obama-216937

Miles Godfrey, 'Hacking: Chinese spies steal ASIO blueprints', Australian Associated Press as published by News Limited, 11 October 2013, as at https://www.news.com.au/hacking-chinese-spies-steal-asio-blueprints/news-story/c2a00c4e76b2c149eccb90dd48d475b6

Julianna Goldman & Nicholas Johnston, 'Obama says Pakistan mustn't prosecute US diplomat', Bloomberg Businessweek, 12 April 2011, as archived at https://www.webcitation.org/5xtOVc9bf

Jens Glüsing, Laura Poitras, Marcel Rosenbach & Holger Stark, 'NSA accessed Mexican President's email', *Der Spiegel*, 20 October 2013, as at https://www.spiegel.de/international/world/nsa-hacked-email-account-of-mexican-president-a-928817.html

Adam Goldman, 'FBI employee pleads guilty to acting as agent of China', *Washington Post*, 1 August 2016, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/fbi-employee-pleads-guilty-to-acting-as-agent-of-china/2016/08/01/fbb2da66-57fd-11e6-9aee-8075993d73a2_story.html

Chuck Goudie & Barb Markoff, 'Decade after China secrets case, suburban woman off the hook', ABC Channel 7 News (Chicago), 7 March 2018, as at https://abc7chicago.com/hanjuan-jin-motorola-trade-secrets-chinese-spycraft/3183288/

Andy Greenberg, 'Obama's Russian hacking retaliation is biggest "since the Cold War"', *Wired*, 29 December 2016, as at https://www.wired.com/2016/12/obama-russia-hacking-sanctions-diplomats/

Andrew Greene & Jason Fang, 'China releases court video of self-proclaimed spy Wang Liqiang allegedly confessing to fraud', Australian Broadcasting Corporation, 27 November 2019, as at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-11-28/china-releases-video-alleging-spy-confessing-to-fraud/11745404

Robyn Greene, Danielle Kehl, Robert Morgus & Kevin Bankston, 'Surveillance Costs: The NSA's Impact on the Economy, Internet Freedom & Cybersecurity', Open Technology Institute policy paper, New America Foundation, 29 July 2014, as at https://www.newamerica.org/oti/policy-papers/surveillance-costs-the-nsas-impact-on-the-economy-internet-freedom-cybersecurity/

Peter Grier, 'Spy case patterns the Chinese style of espionage', *Christian Science Monitor*, 30 November 2005, as at https://www.csmonitor.com/2005/1130/p01s01-usfp.html

Jamie Griersen, 'Litvinenko inquiry: Russia involved in spy's death, Scotland Yard says', *The Guardian*, 30 July 2015, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jul/30/litvinenko-inquiry-russia-involved-spy-death-scotland-yard

Spencer Grover, 'Snowden Leaks: What Did He Change, Exactly?' 11 June 2018 (as updated on 25 November 2019) as at https://www.whoishostingthis.com/blog/2015/05/20/snowdens-global-impact/

Ben Grubb, 'Blueprints for new ASIO headquarters 'stolen'', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 27 May 2013, as at https://www.smh.com.au/technology/blueprints-for-new-asio-headquarters-stolen-20130527-2n7kz.html

Manoj Gupta, 'Revealed: How Pakistan ISI spy Kalam acquired full Indian identity and spied on IAF and army installations, News 18, 30 November 2015, as at https://www.news18.com/news/india/revealed-how-pakistan-isi-spy-kalam-acquired-full-indian-identity-and-spied-on-iaf-and-army-installations-1170656.html

Bernard Gwertzman, 'U.S Spying Casts Shadow Over Atlantic Alliance' (interview with Charles A Kupchan, CFR), Council for Foreign Relations, 29 October 2013, as at https://www.cfr.org/interview/us-spying-casts-shadow-over-atlantic-alliance



Benjamin Haas, 'Very discreet': arrested CIA spy kept a low profile in Hong Kong', *The Guardian*, 17 January 2018, as at https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jan/18/very-discreet-arrested-cia-spy-kept-a-low-profile-in-hong-kong

Phillip Hager & Ronald J. Ostrow, 'US swaps spy for 8 Ghanians who aided CIA', *Los Angeles Times*, 26 November 1985, as at https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1985-11-26-mn-1944-story.html

Martin Hála & Jichang Lulu, 'The CCP's model of social control goes global', The Asia Dialogue, 20 December 2018, as at https://theasiadialogue.com/2018/12/20/the-ccps-model-of-social-control-goes-global/

Charles W. Hall, 'Ex-Pentagon worker given 2 years for passing secrets', Washington Post, 9 November 1996, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1996/11/09/ex-pentagon-worker-given-2-years-for-passing-secrets/7cfc4343-9f85-4915-b01a-6bec26c7a00d/

Luke Harding, 'Former KGB spy shot dead in Moscow', *The Guardian*, 3 November 2009, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2009/nov/03/former-kgb-agent-shot-dead#maincontent

Amos Harel, 'Former Israeli minister who smuggled ecstasy now accused of spying for Iran', *Haaretz*, 18 June 2018, as at https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/former-israeli-minister-accused-of-spying-for-iran-1.6182548

Toby Harnden, 'Spying for Fidel: the inside story of Kendall and Gwen Myers', *The Washingtonian*, 5 October 2009, as at https://www.washingtonian.com/2009/10/05/spying-for-fidel-the-inside-story-of-kendall-and-gwen-myers/

Dan Harrison, 'East Timor seeks to sink sea treaty over spy claims', 4 May 2013, *Sydney Morning Herald*, as at https://www.smh.com.au/national/east-timor-seeks-to-sink-sea-treaty-over-spy-claims-20130503-2iyrt.html

Mehdi Hasan, 'Iran's nuclear scientists are not being assassinated. They are being murdered.', *The Guardian*, 16 January 2012, as at https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2012/jan/16/iran-scientists-state-sponsored-murder

Jarrod Hayes, 'The Cost of Spying' at Duck of Minerva, 2 August 2014, as at https://duckofminerva.com/2014/page/6

Paul Heinbecker & Daniel Livermore, 'Who speaks for Canada, spies or diplomats?' in *The Globe and Mail*, 29 June 2015 (updated 10 April 2018), as at https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/who-speaks-for-canada-spies-or-diplomats/article25142424/

Mark Hennessy, 'Demands for UK to explain G20 bugging', *The Irish Times*, 18 June 2013, as at https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/uk/demands-for-uk-to-explain-g20-bugging-1.1432493

Catherine Herridge, 'State Dept. contractor allegedly paid by Chinese agent to spy on Americans – yet no charges laid', Fox News, 22 April 2015 (updated 2 May 2016), as at https://www.foxnews.com/politics/state-dept-contractor-allegedly-paid-by-chinese-agent-to-spy-on-americans-yet-no-charges-filed

Andrew Higgins, 'Maybe private Russian hackers meddled in election, Putin says', *The New York Times*, 1 June 2017, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/01/world/europe/vladimir-putin-donald-trump-hacking.html

Brian Hioe, 'Is China retaliating against Taiwan's investigations into its spying?', The News Lens, 21 September 2018, as at https://international.thenewslens.com/article/104452

Nathan Hodge, Sebastian Shukla, Carol Jordan & Mary Ilyushina, 'Hospitalized Russian spy linked to Russia-UK spy wars', CNN, 8 March 2018, as at https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/08/world/sergei-skripal-spy-war/index.html

Gil Stern Hoffman, 'Livni: Int'l community must back Dubai hit', *The Jerusalem Post*, 24 February 2010, as at https://www.jpost.com/lsrael/Livni-Intl-community-must-back-Dubai-hit

Bart Hogeveen, 'A rare insight into cyber espionage: Dutch intelligence and two Russian bears', *The Strategist* (Australian Strategic Policy Institute), 6 April 2018, as at https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/rare-insight-cyber-espionage-dutch-intelligence-two-russian-bears/



Edith Honan, 'Ex-Cheney aide gets 10 years in prison in spy case', Reuters, 18 July 2007, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-philippines-espionage/ex-cheney-aide-gets-10-years-in-prison-in-spy-case-idUSN1835053120070718

Spencer S. Hsu, 'Former State Department office manager sentenced to 40 months in prison for hiding contacts with Chinese agents', *Washington Post*, 10 July 2019, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/legal-issues/former-state-department-office-manager-sentenced-to-40-months-in-prison-for-hiding-contacts-with-chinese-agents/2019/07/10/37e25cb0-a269-11e9-b8c8-75dae2607e60_story.html

Mara Hvistendahl, 'The friendly Mr Wu' in 1843 magazine (*The Economist*), April/May 2020, as at https://www.1843magazine.com/features/the-friendly-mr-wu

David Ignatius, 'China's intelligence shake-up mirrors its political tumult', *Washington Post*, 31 March 2016, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/chinas-intelligence-shake-up-mirrors-its-political-tumult/2016/03/31/bb62d77c-f78b-11e5-9804-537defcc3cf6_story.html

Cyril Ip, 'Chinese 'spy' who claimed he undermined Hong Kong protest movement facing deportation from Australia over fraud claims', *South China Morning Post*, 10 January 2023, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3206318/chinese-spy-who-claimed-he-undermined-hong-kong-protest-movement-facing-deportation-australia-over

Tom Jackman, 'Ex-spy sentenced to 20 years in prison for selling secrets to China', *Washington Post*, 17 May 2019, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/ex-spy-sentenced-to-20-years-in-prison-for-selling-secrets-to-china/2019/05/17/41f53cc2-78b6-11e9-bd25-c989555e7766_story.html

Mark Jennings & Melanie Reid, 'National MP trained by Chinese spies', Newsroom, 13 September 2017 (updated 10 April 2019), as at https://www.newsroom.co.nz/2017/09/13/46657/national-mp-trained-by-chinese-spies

Aaron Jensen, 'China expands its spying against Taiwan' *The Diplomat*, 21 March 2017, as at https://thediplomat.com/2017/03/china-expands-its-spying-against-taiwan/

Carrie Johnson, 'Retiree charged with passing US documents to Israel in the 1980s pleads guilty', *Washington Post*, 31 December 2008, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/12/30/AR2008123003099.html

Tetsushi Kajimoto, 'Bill to bar ships from ports goes to Diet', *Japan Times*, 7 April 2004, as at https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2004/04/07/national/bill-to-bar-ships-from-ports-goes-to-diet/#.XrWCAxNKhN0

Graham Kates, 'Banker who worked as Russian secret agent to be released early, deported', CBS News, 31 March 2017, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/banker-who-worked-as-russian-secret-agent-to-be-released-early-deported/

James B. Kelleher, 'Ex-Motorola engineer guilty of stealing trade secrets', Reuters, 8 February 2012, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-crime-motorola/ex-motorola-engineer-guilty-of-stealing-trade-secrets-idUSTRE8172AM20120208

Isabel Kershner, 'Israel charges a former minister with spying for Iran', *The New York Times*, 18 June 2018, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/18/world/middleeast/israel-iran-spying-segev.html

Zarar Khan, 'Pakistani government spokesman: Diplomatic standoff will not derail talks with US, Afghanistan', Associated Press, 13 February 2011, as archived at https://www.webcitation.org/5xuw0rwoU

Isabelle Khurshudyan, 'Russia seeks to hold espionage trial of American Paul Whelan even with Moscow on lockdown', *Washington Post*, 10 April 2020, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/russia-seeks-to-hold-espionage-trial-of-american-paul-whelan-even-with-moscow-on-lockdown/2020/04/10/042515fc-74ff-11ea-ad9b-254ec99993bc_story.html

Brendan I. Koerner, 'Inside the Cyber Attack that Shocked the US Government', *Wired*, 23 October 2016, as at https://www.wired.com/2016/10/inside-cyberattack-shocked-us-government/



Nikos Konstandaras, 'Greece investigating US embassy espionage case', Associated Press, 4 May 1993, as at https://apnews.com/ed87a26765b5ed26b4a4e992c5a74ec2

Christopher Knaus & Ben Doherty, 'Fears raised for safety of defecting Wang Liqiang', *The Guardian*, 25 November 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2019/nov/26/fears-raised-for-safety-of-defecting-chinese-spy-wang-liqiang

Nirinimesh Kumar, 'Ex-diplomat Madhuri Gupta gets three years in jail for spying', *The Hindu*, 19 May 2018, as at https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/ex-diplomat-madhuri-gupta-gets-three-years-in-jail-for-spying/article23938123.ece

Isabella Kwai, 'Australian Parliament reports cyber-attack on its computer network', *The New York Times*, 7 February 2019, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/07/world/australia/cyberattack-parliament-hack.html

Elise Labott, 'Cuba releases American Alan Gross, paves way for historic easing of American sanctions', CNN, 17 December 2014, as at https://www.cnn.com/2014/12/17/politics/cuba-alan-gross-deal

Mark Landler, 'Merkel signals tension persists over US spying', The New York Times, 3 May 2014, p. A1

Paul Lashmar, 'Shayler requests inquiry into Libya plot', *The Independent*, 28 March 2000, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/this-britain/shayler-requests-inquiry-into-libya-plot-284706.html

Brian Latell, 'New revelations about Cuban spy Ana Montes', *Miami Herald*, 2 August 2014, as at https://www.miamiherald.com/opinion/issues-ideas/article1978099.html

Oliver Laughland & Karima Anjani, 'Indonesian foreign minister says relations with Australia at 'step one', *The Guardian*, 28 November 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/nov/28/indonesian-normal-relations-will-take-time

Kristen Lawson, 'Parliament computer hack targeted senators', *The Canberra Times*, 15 November 2019, as at https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/6493503/parliament-computer-hack-targeted-senators/

Micah Lee, Margot Williams & Talya Cooper, 'Sloppy US spies misused a covert network for personal shopping – and other stories from internal NSA documents', *The Intercept*, 13 September 2017, as at https://theintercept.com/2017/09/13/sloppy-u-s-spies-misused-covert-network-for-personal-shopping-and-other-stories-from-internal-nsa-documents/

James Legge, 'Has China hacked into Australia's new spy HQ - before it's even finished being built?', *The Independent*, 28 May 2013, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/australasia/has-china-hacked-into-australias-new-spy-hq-before-its-even-finished-being-built-8634291.html

Chaim Levinson, 'Netanyahu's Reveal of Iranian Nuclear Archive Damaged Israel, Senior Intelligence Officials Say', Haaretz, 8 April 2019, as at https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/iran/.premium-netanyahu-s-reveal-of-iranian-nuclear-archive-damaged-israel-senior-intelligence-officials-say-1.7089581

Josh Levs, 'Who's killing Iranian nuclear scientists?', CNN, 11 January 2012, as at https://edition.cnn.com/2012/01/11/world/meast/iran-who-kills-scientists/

Paul Lewis, US and Germany remain frosty amid awkward visit by Merkel', *The Guardian*, 2 May 2014, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/may/02/us-germany-frosty-awkward-visit-merkel-nsa

Max Lewontin, 'Former FBI employee pleads guilty to giving sensitive info to China', *Christian Science Monitor*, 2 August 2016, as at https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Global-News/2016/0802/Former-FBI-employee-pleads-guilty-to-giving-sensitive-info-to-China

Zoe Li, 'What we know about the Chinese army's alleged cyber spying unit', CNN, 20 May 2014, as at https://www.cnn.com/2014/05/20/world/asia/china-unit-61398/index.html



Kevin Liptak & Phil Mattingly, 'Inside Biden's agonizing decision to take a deal that freed Brittney Griner but left Paul Whelan in Russia', CNN, 9 December 2022, as at https://edition.cnn.com/2022/12/08/politics/biden-griner-whelan-decision

Kevin Liptak, Theodore Schleifer & Jim Sciutto, 'China might be building vast database of federal worker info, experts say', CNN, 6 June 2015, as at https://www.cnn.com/2015/06/04/politics/federal-agency-hacked-personnel-management/

Justin Loux, 'The NSA has set up shop at the US embassy in Mexico', *Vice*, 24 February 2014, as at https://www.vice.com/en_us/article/d3jwgz/the-nsa-has-set-up-shop-at-the-us-embassy-in-mexico

William Lowther, 'Taiwanese charged in PRC arms plot', *Taipei Times*, 27 April 2012, as at http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2012/04/27/2003531372

Ewan MacAskill, Nick Davies, Nick Hopkins, Julian Borger & James Ball, ''GCHQ intercepted foreign politicians' communications at G20 summits', *The Guardian*, 17 June 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2013/jun/16/gchq-intercepted-communications-g20-summits

Ewan MacAskill & Julian Borger, 'New NSA leaks show how US is bugging its European allies', *The Guardian*, 30 June 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jun/30/nsa-leaks-us-bugging-european-allies

Ewan MacAskill & Lenore Taylor, 'Australian spy agencies targeted Indonesian president's mobile phone', *The Guardian*, 17 November 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/nov/18/australia-tried-to-monitor-indonesian-presidents-phone

Victoria Macchi, 'US woman sentenced in scheme to provide military equipment to China', Voice of America, 21 August 2016, as at https://www.voanews.com/east-asia-pacific/us-woman-sentenced-scheme-provide-military-equipment-china

Toby Manhire, 'Israeli spy claims over Christchurch earthquake', *The Guardian*, 20 July 2011, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/jul/20/christchurch-earthquake-israeli-spy-investigation

Sanchez Manning, 'British spies at GCHQ 'spied on foreign politicians at G20 summit meetings in London'', *The Independent*, 17 June 2013, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/british-spies-at-gchq-spied-on-foreign-politicians-at-g20-summit-meetings-in-london-8661182.html

Ruth Marcus, 'FBI accuses ex-translator of providing data to Taiwan', *Washington Post*, 10 February 1988, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1988/02/10/fbi-accuses-ex-translator-of-providing-data-to-taiwan/334bcf41-a5f5-494d-97b6-02855a858c10/

Michelle Mark, 'A Chinese spy has reportedly defected to Australia, offering its government a cache of intelligence secrets', *Business Insider*, 23 November 2019, as at https://www.businessinsider.com/chinese-spy-wang-liquiang-defects-australia-intelligence-secrets-2019-11

James Martin, 'Analog Chinese spying is not dead, US prosecutors allege', *New York Magazine*, 19 March 2013, as at https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2013/03/analogue-chinese-spying-not-dead-us-alleges.html

John Martin & Caitlin Johnston, 'Florida's worst spies: Espionage comes to the Sunshine State', *Tampa Bay Times*, 16 June 2017, as at https://www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/floridas-worst-spies-espionage-comes-to-the-sunshine-state/2327447/

Salman Masood, 'Pakistan releases video of Indian officer, saying he's a spy', *The New York Times*, 29 March 2016, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/30/world/asia/pakistan-releases-video-of-indian-officer-saying-hes-aspy.html

Brooke A. Masters, 'VA. man sentenced to nine years in spy case', *Washington Post*, 12 July 1997, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1997/07/12/va-man-sentenced-to-9-years-in-spy-case/6adf232c-ea1c-434f-88a3-e8746616fd6a/

Peter Mattis, 'Shriver case highlights traditional Chinese espionage', The Jamestown Foundation 'China Brief', 5 November 2010, as at https://jamestown.org/program/shriver-case-highlights-traditional-chinese-espionage/



Peter Mattis, 'China's espionage against Taiwan (part 1): Analysis of recent operations', The Jamestown Foundation 'China Brief', 7 November 2014, as at https://jamestown.org/program/chinas-espionage-against-taiwan-part-i-analysis-of-recent-operations/

Peter Mattis, 'Counterintelligence remains a weakness in Taiwan's defence', The Jamestown Foundation 'China Brief', 17 August 2017, as at https://jamestown.org/program/counterintelligence-remains-weakness-in-taiwans-defense/

Mark Mazzetti, Adam Goldman, Michael S. Schmidt & Matt Apuzzo, 'Killing CIA informants, China stifled US spying', *The New York Times*, 21 May 2017, pp. 1 & 10

Julie McCarthy, 'US relations with Pakistan sour', National Public Radio, 14 April 2011, as at https://www.npr.org/2011/04/14/135399670/u-s-pakistan-relations-hit-rough-patch

Malcolm McConnell, 'US ignores threat from China's spies', *Seattle Times*, 1 December 1994, as at https://archive.seattletimes.com/archive/?date=19941201&slug=1944680

Terrence McCoy, 'Cuban deal reveals new clues in case of Ana Montes, 'the most important spy you've never heard of", *Washington Post*, 18 December 2014, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2014/12/18/cuba-deal-reveals-new-clues-in-case-of-ana-montes-the-most-important-spy-youve-never-heard-of/

Justin McCurry, 'Japan says diplomat's suicide followed blackmail by China', *The Guardian*, 29 December 2005, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2005/dec/29/japan.china

Michael McGowan, 'Defecting Chinese spy who revealed espionage in Australia has 'legitimate claim for asylum', Labor says', *The Guardian*, 22 November 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2019/nov/23/defecting-chinese-spy-who-revealed-espionage-in-australia-has-legitimate-claim-for-asylum-labor-says

Tara McKelvey, 'Kevin Mallory: the church-going patriot who spied for China', BBC, 15 January 2019, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-46557096

Nick McKenzie & Alex Joske, 'Recant or die: Alleged threat to self-confessed Chinese spy Wang Liqiang', *The Age*, 8 January 2020, as at https://www.theage.com.au/national/recant-or-die-alleged-threat-to-self-confessed-chinese-spy-wang-liqiang-20200107-p53pkl.html

Nick McKenzie & Paul Sakkal, 'Death of Melbourne based fraudster not suspicious, says coroner', *The Age*, 21 September 2020, as at https://www.theage.com.au/national/victoria/death-of-melbourne-based-fraudster-not-suspicious-says-coroner-20200921-p55xmd.html

Tamara McLean, 'Key red-faced after Israeli spy scandal', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 25 July 2011, as at https://www.smh.com.au/world/key-redfaced-after-israeli-spy-scandal-20110725-1hw8t.html

James Meikle, 'Iran: timeline of attacks', *The Guardian*, 11 January 2012, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jan/11/secret-war-iran-timeline-attacks

Andrew Meisels, 'Israel says Soviet Jew was spy', *South Florida Sun Sentinel*, 11 January 1988, as at https://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/fl-xpm-1988-01-11-8801030129-story.html

Yossi Melman, 'Report: Mossad agent in NZ was involved in botched '98 operation', *Haaretz*, 27 February 2005, as at https://www.haaretz.com/1.4756862

Yossi Melman, 'Why did a top Israeli intelligence officer join the KGB?', *Haaretz*, 1 January 2009, as at https://www.haaretz.com/1.5056541

Mark Memmot, 'Report: Obama White House ok'd spying on other leaders', NPR, 29 October 2013, as at https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2013/10/29/241576536/report-obama-white-house-okd-spying-on-other-leaders



Josh Meyer & Richard Paddock, 'Ex-marine's spy probe expanded', *Chicago Tribune*, 6 October 2005, as at https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2005-10-06-0510060178-story.html

Bill Miller, 'A 14 year sentence for selling secrets', *Washington Post*, 16 September 1993, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1993/09/16/a-14-year-sentence-for-selling-secrets/a2e171c4-c545-47f5-8805-818abba1c5c4/

Marjorie Miller, 'Hamas leader describes attack', *Los Angeles Times*, 4 October 1997, as at https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1997-oct-04-mn-39104-story.html

Robert Milliken, 'Canberra acts to keep an eye on its spies', *The Independent*, 2 June 1995, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/canberra-acts-to-keep-an-eye-on-its-spies-1584605.html

John Mintz, 'Paris Air Show 'plot' gets lost in translation', *Washington Post*, 30 April 1993, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/business/1993/04/30/paris-air-show-plot-gets-lost-in-translation/9ede3351-fb66-45e3-93a4-5063c7603239/

Scott Mooneyham, 'Fort Bragg soldier cleared of espionage charges', Associated Press, 23 December 1996, as at https://apnews.com/ef3fee38374202b0e7fdbfa81d522136

Paul Monk, 'The Wang Liqiang case in Cold War perspective', *The Interpreter*, 3 December 2019, as at https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/wang-liqiang-case-cold-war-perspective

Dylan Moran & Llloyd Burr, 'Key confirms Israeli spy investigation – claims nothing found', NewsHub, 19 July 2011, as at https://www.newshub.co.nz/nznews/key-confirms-israeli-spy-investigation--claims-nothing-found-2011072007

Rolf Mowatt-Larssen, 'Beyond the US-German Case: Understanding the Espionage 'Rules of the Game' at New York University's *Just Security* blog, 15 July 2014, as at https://www.justsecurity.org/12888/germany-spy-espionage-rules-of-the-game-mowatt-larssen/

Joan Mower, 'South Carolina woman reassured about imprisoned brother', Associated Press, 1 December 1987, as at https://apnews.com/ad1b9100c24ca927c9aadd9e76910183

Steven Lee Myers & Damien Cave, 'Would be Chinese defector details covert campaigns in Hong Kong and Taiwan', *The New York Times*, 22 November 2019 (updated 23 November 2019), as at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/22/world/asia/defector-spy-taiwan-hong-kong.html

Greg Myre, 'New Zealand and Israel end passport battle', New York Times, 27 June 2005, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2005/06/27/world/middleeast/new-zealand-and-israel-end-passport-battle.html

Mitchell Nadin, 'ASIO secret floor plans 'stolen by Chinese hackers', *The Australian*, 28 May 2013, as at https://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/foreign-affairs/asio-secret-floor-plans-stolen-by-chinese-hackers/news-story/6c59a80d91a4afc95cf568f5bd3cac63

Ellen Nakashima, 'Chinese breach data of 4 million federal workers', *Washington Post*, 4 June 2015, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/chinese-hackers-breach-federal-governments-personnel-office/2015/06/04/889c0e52-0af7-11e5-95fd-d580f1c5d44e_story.html [Nakashima 2015-A]

Ellen Nakashima, 'Following US indictments China shifts commercial hacking away from military to civilian agency', Washington Post, 30 November 2015, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/following-us-indictments-chinese-military-scaled-back-hacks-on-american-industry/2015/11/30/fcdb097a-9450-11e5-b5e4-279b4501e8a6_story.html [Nakashima 2015-B]

Ellen Nakashima, 'In a first, a Chinese spy is extradited to the U.S. after stealing technology secrets, Justice Dept. says', *Washington Post*, 10 October 2018, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/chinese-spy-charged-with-stealing-us-military-secrets-and-extradited-for-prosecution/2018/10/10/b2a7325c-cc97-11e8-920f-dd52e1ae4570_story.html [Nakashima 2018-A]

Ellen Nakashima, 'U.S. charges Chinese spies and their recruited hackers in conspiracy to steal trade secrets', *Washington Post*, 30 October 2018, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-charges-



 $\frac{\text{chinese-spies-and-their-recruited-hackers-in-conspiracy-to-steal-trade-secrets/2018/10/30/50 fadb 94-dc 82-11e8-b732-3c72cb f131f2_story.html~[Nakashima~2018-B]}{\text{chinese-spies-and-their-recruited-hackers-in-conspiracy-to-steal-trade-secrets/2018/10/30/50 fadb 94-dc 82-11e8-b732-3c72cb f131f2_story.html~[Nakashima~2018-B]}$

Hiroko Nakata, 'China slammed over cryptographer honey trap suicide', *The Japan Times*, 1 April 2006, as at https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2006/04/01/national/china-slammed-over-cryptographer-honey-trap-suicide/#.XrGhFRNKhN0

Michelle Nichols, 'North Korea says linking cyber attacks to Pyongyang is 'ridiculous'', Reuters, 19 May 2017, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-cyber-attack-northkorea-idUSKCN18F1X3

Matt Nippert, 'OIA documents confirm National MP Jian Yang did not disclose military intelligence links', *The New Zealand Herald*, 19 October 2017, as at

https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/news/article.cfm?c_id=1&objectid=11934852

Rick Noack, 'The Dutch were a secret US ally in war against Russian hackers, local media reveal', Washington post, 26 January 2018, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2018/01/26/dutch-media-reveal-country-to-be-secret-u-s-ally-in-war-against-russian-hackers/

Robert Nolan, '5 Undeniable Fallouts from the Edward Snowden Leaks' in *US News & World Report*, 20 September 2013, as at https://www.usnews.com/opinion/blogs/world-report/2013/09/20/brazil-russia-and-the-impact-of-edward-snowden-on-us-foreign-relations

Richard Norton-Taylor, Ian Traynor & Anthony Sampson, 'Mandela rages at Tomlinson's claim of MI6 link', in The Guardian, 26 January 2001, as at https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2001/jan/27/nelsonmandela

Richard Norton-Taylor, Tom Parfitt & Andrew Clark, 'British security services debrief two Russians freed in spy swap', *The Guardian*, 11 July 2010, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/jul/11/british-security-services-debrief-russians-spy-swap

Richard Norton-Taylor, 'Fake rock used to spy on Russians is part of a long game', *The Guardian*, 19 January 2012, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jan/19/fake-rock-spy-russia-britain

Richard Norton-Taylor, 'The Ryan Fogle arrest proves old-school spying is still going strong', *The Guardian*, 15 May 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/shortcuts/2013/may/15/ryan-fogle-arrest-old-school-spying

Richard Norton-Taylor & Tracey McVeigh, "It would be bad for our interests": why Thatcher ignored the murder of an Observer journalist", *The Guardian*, 1 January 2017, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jan/01/farzad-bazoft-journalist-iraq-executed-saddam-hussein-thatcher

Nancy Nusser, 'US officials cited as spies by Managua', *Washington Post*, 10 May 1986, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1986/05/10/us-officials-cited-as-spies-by-managua/73ee7135-dd27-4f38-8989-d98ed40d8623/

Dee O'Connell, 'What happened next?: Roger Cooper', *The Guardian*, 20 September 2003, as at https://www.theguardian.com/theobserver/2003/sep/21/features.magazine37

Alfred Ogbamey, 'Soussoudis CIA – Spies Scandal II', *Gye Nyame Concord* as published on GhanaWeb, 19 December 2003, as at https://www.ghanaweb.com/GhanaHomePage/NewsArchive/Soussoudis-CIA-Spies-Scandal-II-48551

Robert O'Harrow Jr., 'Man stepping off plane at Dulles arrested on espionage charges', *Washington Post*, 29 December 1992, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1992/12/29/man-stepping-off-plane-at-dulles-is-arrested-on-espionage-charges/ae78947f-dd57-4989-a896-e4349cbe61ea/

Jan M. Olsen, 'Kremlin: Decision soon on freeing Norwegian convicted for spying', Associated Press as published in *Navy Times*, 25 October 2019, as at https://www.navytimes.com/news/your-navy/2019/10/26/kremlin-decision-soon-on-freeing-norwegian-convicted-for-spying/

Susan Ormiston, 'Canada's spying touches nerve in Brazil: Susan Ormiston', CBC, 15 October 2013, as at https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/canada-s-spying-touches-nerve-in-brazil-susan-ormiston-1.2054334



Andrew Osborn & Maria Tsvetkova, 'Russia, mulling expulsions, says too many US spies work in Moscow', Reuters, 14 July 2017, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-russia-sanctions-retaliation-idUSKBN19Z0RV

Paul Owen, 'Canada 'allowed NSA to spy on G8 and G20 summits", *The Guardian*, 28 November 2013, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/nov/28/canada-nsa-spy-g8-g20-summits

Ben Packham, 'Indonesia spied on Australia in 2004, says ex-intelligence chief', *The Australian*, 19 November 2013, as at https://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/foreign-affairs/indonesia-spied-on-australia-in-2004-says-ex-intelligence-chief/news-story/57aaa3e2759e174dc950bed56e387196

Colin Packham, 'Australia concluded China was behind attack on parliament, political parties - sources', Reuters, 15 September 2015, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-australia-china-cyber-exclusive/exclusive-australia-concluded-china-was-behind-hack-on-parliament-political-parties-sources-idUSKBN1W00VF

Jason Pan, 'Chinese spy ring leader gets four-year prison term', *Taipei Times*, 2 September 2015, as at https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2015/09/02/2003626732

Jason Pan, 'High court rules in favor of Chen Chu-fan in spy case', *Taipei Times*, 19 May 2016, as at https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2016/05/19/2003646621

'Second suspect investigated in spy case', Jason Pan, *Taipei Times*, 11 May 2017, as at http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2017/05/11/2003670361

Jason Pan, 'Convicted Chinese spy Zhou released', *Taipei Times*, 9 May 2018, as at https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2018/05/09/2003692777

Pierluigi Paganini, 'The Belgacom hack was the work of the UK GCHQ intelligence agency', *Security Affairs*, 28 October 2018, as at https://securityaffairs.co/wordpress/77430/intelligence/gchq-hacked-belgacom.html

Thom Patterson, 'The most dangerous US spy you've never heard of', CNN, 8 August 2018, as at https://www.cnn.com/2016/07/06/us/declassified-ana-montes-american-spy-profile/index.html

Laura Payton, 'Brazil summons Canadian ambassador over spying allegations', Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, 7 October 2013, as at https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/brazil-summons-canadian-ambassador-over-spying-allegations-1.1928147 [Payton 2013-A]

Laura Payton, 'Top spy won't answer questions about G20 surveillance', Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, 28 November 2013, as at https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/top-spy-won-t-answer-questions-about-g20-surveillance-1.2444004 [Payton 2013-B]

Jonathan Pearlman & Jason Koutsoukis, 'Australia abandons Israel in UN vote', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 1 March 2010, as at https://www.smh.com.au/world/australia-abandons-israel-in-un-vote-20100228-pb70.html

Jeremy Pelofsky, 'American pleads guilty to trying to spy for China', Reuters, 22 October 2010, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-spying/american-pleads-guilty-to-trying-to-spy-for-china-idUSTRE69L3CK20101022

Evan Perez, 'FBI arrests Chinese national connected to malware used in OPM breach', CNN, 24 August 2017, as at https://www.cnn.com/2017/08/24/politics/fbi-arrests-chinese-national-in-opm-data-breach/index.html

Jane Perlez, 'Mystery over detained American angers Pakistan', *The New York Times*, 8 February 2011, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/09/world/asia/09pakistan.html

Jane Perlez, 'Australia said to play part in NSA effort', *The New York Times*, 31 October 2013, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/01/world/asia/australia-participated-in-nsa-program-document-says.html

Timothy M. Phelps & Julie Makinen, 'China blasts 'absurd' US charges of cyberespionage', *Los Angeles Times*, 19 May 2014, as at https://www.latimes.com/nation/nationnow/la-na-nn-china-cyber-spying-20140519-story.html



Tom Phillips, 'China-born New Zealand MP denies being spy', *The Guardian*, 13 September 2017, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/sep/13/china-born-new-zealand-mp-yang-jian-denies-being-a-spy#maincontent

Ed Pilkington & Luke Harding, Angela Merkel: Victoria Nuland's remarks on EU are unacceptable', *The Guardian*, 7 February 2014, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/feb/07/angela-merkel-victoria-nuland-eu-unacceptable

Laura Poitras, Marcel Rosenbach, Fidelius Schmid & Holger Stark, 'NSA spied on European Union Offices', *Der Spiegel*, 29 June 2013, as at https://www.spiegel.de/international/europe/nsa-spied-on-european-union-offices-a-908590.html

Laura Poitras, Marcel Rosenbach & Holger Stark, 'How America spies on Europe and the UN', *Der Spiegel*, 26 August 2013, as at https://www.spiegel.de/international/world/secret-nsa-documents-show-how-the-us-spies-on-europe-and-the-un-a-918625.html

John Pomfret, 'China finds bugs on jet equipped in US', *Washington Post*, 19 January 2002, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2002/01/19/china-finds-bugs-on-jet-equipped-in-us/65089140-2afe-42e0-a377-ec8d4e5034ef/

Jim Popkin, 'Ana Montes did much harm spying for Cuba. Chances are you haven't heard of her.', *Washington Post*, 18 April 2013, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/feature/wp/2013/04/18/ana-montes-did-much-harm-spying-for-cuba-chances-are-you-havent-heard-of-her/

Kevin Poulsen, 'Confessed spy convicted of exporting US crypto gear to China', *Wired*, 13 May 2010, as at https://www.wired.com/2010/05/kuok/

John Power, 'Did Australia's China paranoia make 'spy' Wang Liqiang's claims too easy to believe?', *South China Morning Post*, 4 December 2019, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/australasia/article/3040551/did-australias-china-paranoia-make-spy-wang-liqiangs-claims

Louise Radnofsky, 'MI6 did not assassinate Diana, ex-chief tells inquest', *The Guardian*, 20 February 2008, as at https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2008/feb/20/diana.monarchy

Jennifer Rankin, 'Senior Belgian spy accused of sharing secrets with Russia', *The Guardian*, 15 February 2019, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/feb/15/belgian-spy-scandal-reveals-security-fears-for-eu-and-nato

Dan Raviv, 'US pushing Israel to stop assassinating Iranian nuclear scientists', CBS News, 1 March 2014, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/us-pushing-israel-to-stop-assassinating-iranian-nuclear-scientists/

Nate Raymond & Brendan Pierson, 'FBI employee gets two years in prison for acting as Chinese agent', Reuters, 20 January 2017, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-fbi/fbi-employee-gets-two-years-in-prison-for-acting-as-chinese-agent-idUSKBN1542RO

Andrew Rettman, 'Belgian spy scandal puts EU and NATO at risk', EU Observer, 15 February 2019, as at https://euobserver.com/foreign/144178

James Risen, 'Downplayed by CIA, Paris incident has wide impact: France: Economic spying affair faded quickly from the news. Officials now admit it severely hampered agency', *Los Angeles Times*, 11 October 1995, as at https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1995-10-11-mn-55816-story.html

Tom Rogan, 'France spy scandal illustrates China's growing intelligence challenge', *Washington Examiner*, 13 July 2020, as at https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/opinion/98563/france-spy-scandal-illustrates-chinas-growing-intelligence-challenge/

David Rohde, 'Spy Webs in Asia Spread into Trade', *The Christian Science Monitor*, 25 July 1995, as at https://www.csmonitor.com/1995/0725/25012.html

Manuel Roig-Franzia, 'Cubans jailed in US as spies are hailed at home as heroes', *Washington Post*, 3 June 2006, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/06/02/AR2006060201780.html



John C. Roper, 'Navy officer charged with espionage', UPI, 24 May 1995, as at https://www.upi.com/Archives/1995/05/24/Navy-officer-charged-with-espionage/9871801288000/

Brian Ross & Richard Esposito, 'Espionage case breaches the White House', ABC News, 10 November 2005, as at https://abcnews.go.com/WNT/story?id=1187030&page=1

John Ruwitch, 'China's Gu Kailai gets suspended death sentence', Reuters, April 2012, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-trial/chinas-gu-kailai-gets-suspended-death-sentence-idUSBRE87J01W20120820

Jason Ryan, 'Men accused of illegal technology export attempt', ABC News, 8 April 2008, as at https://abcnews.go.com/TheLaw/FedCrimes/story?id=4607177&page=1

Jason Ryan, 'Pentagon official accused of passing secrets to China in unfolding spy case', ABC News, 13 May 2009, as at https://abcnews.go.com/Blotter/story?id=7579861&page=1

Jason Ryan, Bad month for spies: Cuban spy gets life without parole, wife gets 6 ½ years', ABC News, 16 July 2010, as at https://abcnews.go.com/Blotter/remorse-cuban-spy-kendall-myers-life-parole-wife/story?id=11182193

Sam Sachdeva, 'Controversial MP Jian Yang reselected by National', Newsroom, 5 March 2020, as at https://www.newsroom.co.nz/2020/03/05/1066244/controversial-mp-jian-yang-reselected-by-national

Fernando Ntutumu Sanchis, 'From spying to e-spying and its political consequences', International Association for Political Science Students, 18 January 2014, as at https://iapss.org/2014/01/18/from-spying-to-e-spying-and-its-political-consequences/

Russia charged with OPCW hacking attempt', Alicia Sanders-Zakre, *Arms Control Today*, November 2018, as at https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2018-11/news/russia-charged-opcw-hacking-attempt

David E. Sanger, 'US and Germany fail to reach a deal on spying', The New York Times, 2 May 2014, p. A3

David E. Sanger, 'US accuses North Korea of cyberattack on British health system', *The New York Times*, 19 December 2017, p.A18

David E. Sanger & Katie Benner, 'US alleges economic attack, charging North Korean hacker', *The New York Times*, 7 September 2018, p. A1, A10

David E. Sanger & Ronen Bergman, 'How Israel, in dark of night, torched its way to Iran's nuclear secrets', *The New York Times*, 15 July 2018, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/15/us/politics/iran-israel-mossad-nuclear.html

David E. Sanger & Nicole Pelroth, 'US is said to find North Korea behind cyberattack on Sony, *The New York Times*, 18 December 2014, p. A1

Shobhan Saxena, 'NSA planed bugs at Indian missions in DC, UN', *The Hindu*, 25 September 2013 (updated 2 June 2016), as at https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/world/nsa-planted-bugs-at-indian-missions-in-dc-un/article5164944.ece

Anna Schecter, Anna, 'Spy Games – Israel targeted again', *Washington Post*, 22 April 2008, as at http://web.archive.org/web/20170827030749/http://abcnews.go.com/Blotter/story?id=4705539&page=1

Fidelius Schmid & Andreas Ulrich, 'New documents reveal truth on NATO's 'most damaging' spy', *Der Spiegel*, 6 May 2010, as at https://www.spiegel.de/international/europe/betrayer-and-betrayed-new-documents-reveal-truth-on-nato-s-most-damaging-spy-a-693315.html

Randolph E. Schmid, 'Federal judge orders suspect held without bail in spy case', Associated Press, 2 October 1996, as at https://apnews.com/535340de27121f4473baad0a85b63f86

Susan Schmidt, 'Physicist's case examined for links to alleged spy', *Washington Post*, 11 May 2003, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2003/05/11/physicists-case-examined-for-link-to-alleged-spy/aecf0bed-54e7-4dc5-b066-93138fac4b0a/



Rob Schmitz, 'Australia and New Zealand are Ground Zero for Chinese influence', National Public Radio, 2 October 2018, as at https://www.npr.org/2018/10/02/627249909/australia-and-new-zealand-are-ground-zero-for-chinese-influence

Kim Sengupta & Andrew Osborn, 'A lump of rock, a sophisticated spying device, and an embassy left red faced', *The Independent*, 24 January 2006, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/a-lump-of-rock-a-sophisticated-spying-device-and-an-embassy-left-red-faced-5336994.html

Tamar Shabak, 'Report: Paris turns into Mossad's playground', Ynet News, 26 July 2018, as at https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-5317287,00.html

Song Shengxia, 'US nails Chinese CEO', *Global Times*, 11 June 2010, as at http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/541316.shtml

David Shirk, 'The NSA in Mexico: If you can't betray your friends, who can you betray?', Wilson Center, 14 November 2013, as at https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/the-nsa-mexico-if-you-cant-betray-your-friends-whom-can-you-betray

Haroon Siddique, North Korea responds with fury to US sanctions over Sony Pictures leak', *The Guardian*, 5 January 2015, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jan/04/north-korea-fury-us-sanctions-sony

David Simon, 'Raising the consequences of hacking American companies', Center for Strategic & International Studies, 12 October 2017, as at https://www.csis.org/analysis/raising-consequences-hacking-american-companies

Connor Simpson, 'The NSA hacked into the Mexican President's email', *The Atlantic*, 20 October 2013, as at https://www.theatlantic.com/national/archive/2013/10/nsa-hacked-mexican-presidents-email/309780/

Connor Simpson & Abby Ohlheiser, 'The London G20 summit was a festival of international spying', *The Atlantic*, 16 June 2013, as at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2013/06/nsa-spied-dmitry-medvedev-too/314197/

Alexander Smith, 'Putin on US election interference: 'I couldn't care less'', NBC News, 9 March 2018, as at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/putin-u-s-election-interference-i-couldn-t-care-less-n855151

Roni Sofer, 'Espionage case could seriously damage relations with US', YNet News, 23 April 2008, as at $\frac{\text{https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-3534852,00.html}}{\text{https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-3534852,00.html}}$

Daniel Southerl, 'China silent on report defection of intelligence official', *Washington Post*, 4 September 1986, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1986/09/04/china-silent-on-reported-defection-of-intelligence-official/7aacf16f-5ca1-44e7-9e9d-f2637d20f5ab/

David Southwell, 'Chinese spy who tried to defect to Australia claiming he would spill Beijing's espionage secrets is denied a visa despite fears for his safety if he is deported', *Daily Mail*, 8 January 2023, as at https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-11611165/Chinese-spy-Liqiang-Wang-loses-visa-appeal.html

Peter James Spielmann, 'Report: United States bugged China's Embassy in Australia', Associated Press, 26 May 1995, as at https://apnews.com/c2854b33d0305faf3dcd4763f17a2f79

Rajulapudi Srinivas, 'Indian Navy sailors booked for espionage leaked vital information to Pakistan: NIA', *The Hindu*, 24 February 2020 (updated 25 February 2020), as at https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/andhra-pradesh/indian-navy-sailors-leaked-vital-info-to-pakistan/article30903584.ece

Jeff Stein, 'CIA applicant's arrest tops wave of China spy cases', *Washington Post*, 20 July 2010, as at http://voices.washingtonpost.com/spy-talk/2010/07/cia applicants arrest tops wav.html

James Sterngold, 'Santa Monica man sold unclassified data to North Korea, says FBI', SFGate, 6 February 2003, as at https://www.sfgate.com/news/article/Santa-Monica-man-sold-unclassified-data-to-North-2636513.php

Heather Stewart, Peter Walker & Julian Borger, 'Russia threatens retaliation after Britain expels 23 diplomats', *The Guardian*, 14 March 2018, as at https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/mar/14/may-expels-23-russian-diplomats-response-spy-poisoning



Matthew Strong, 'Taiwan major general suspected of handing missile secrets to China', *Taiwan News*, 9 May 2017, as at https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3159429

Matthew Strong, 'Taiwan has deported Chinese spy to Hong Kong: reports', *Taiwan News*, 18 July 2018, as at https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3485401

Doug Struck, 'Israel allegedly bartered spy's release with Soviets', *Baltimore Sun*, 26 May 1992, as at https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/bs-xpm-1992-05-26-1992147021-story.html

John Sudworth, 'Bo Xilai casts long shadow over Gu Kailai case', BBC, 20 August 2012, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-19314925

Patricia Sullivan, 'Obituary: KGB archivist, defector Vasili Mitrokhin, 81', *Washington Post*, 30 January 2004, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/2004/01/30/kgb-archivist-defector-vasili-mitrokhin-81/a4e07dbb-fae8-481b-9908-ad80bd50cbec/

Ristian Atriandi Supriyanto, 'The Indonesia-Australia Spy Spat: Why Yudhoyono is so mad' in *The National Interest*, 25 November 2013, as at https://nationalinterest.org/commentary/the-indonesia-australia-spy-spat-9456

Jon Swaine, 'US state department official charged with accepting bribes from Chinese spies', *The Guardian*, 29 March 2017, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/mar/29/us-state-department-bribes-china-spies-candace-claiborne

Baqir Sajjad Syed, 'Jadhav now facing trial on terrorism, sabotage charges', *Dawn*, as at https://www.dawn.com/news/1387502/jadhav-now-facing-trial-on-terrorism-sabotage-charges

Jane Taber, 'Canadian spy Jeffrey Delisle gets 20 years for selling secrets to Russia', *The Globe and Mail*, 8 February 2013 (updated 11 May 2018), as at https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/canadian-spy-jeffrey-delisle-gets-20-years-for-selling-secrets-to-russia/article8390425/

Rob Taylor, 'Australian spy HQ plans stolen by Chinese hackers: report', Reuters, 27 May 2013, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-australia-hacking/australian-spy-hq-plans-stolen-by-chinese-hackers-report-idUSBRE94R02A20130528

Aly Thomson, 'Convicted Canadian spy who sold secrets to Russia granted day parole', The Canadian Press as reported in Global News, 22 August 2018, as at https://globalnews.ca/news/4402061/delisle-granted-day-parole/

Mary Thornton, 'China protests US expulsion of two diplomats', *Washington Post*, 1 January 1988, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1988/01/01/china-protests-us-expulsion-of-two-diplomats/d642b9e8-e0f4-407c-8a1e-44434fa9282a/

Richard Tomlinson, 'Who was that at the shredder?', *The Guardian*, 8 February 2004, as at https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2004/feb/09/iraq.iraq1

Ian Traynor, 'Russia accused of unleashing cyberwar to disable Estonia', *The Guardian*, 17 May 2007, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2007/may/17/topstories3.russia

Donald Trelford, 'Executed by Saddam Hussein: the death of *Observer* reporter Farzad Bazoft, 20 years on', *The Observer*, 13 March 2010, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/mar/14/farzad-bazoft-20-years-saddam

Harold Trinkunas, 'US-Brazil Relations and NSA Electronic Surveillance', Brookings Institution, 18 September 2013, as at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2013/09/18/u-s-brazil-relations-and-nsa-electronic-surveillance/

Joe Uchill, 'WH: Kim Jong Un behind massive WannaCry malware attack', *The Hill*, 19 December 2017, as at https://thehill.com/policy/cybersecurity/365580-wh-kim-jong-un-ordered-release-of-disastrous-wannacry-malware

Paul W. Valentine, 'Spy for S.Africa called reserved', *Washington Post*, 13 October 1988, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1988/10/13/spy-for-s-africa-called-reserved/8de39350-79fb-4083-a2d1-d177970f04ba/



Karl Vick, 'Spy Fail: why Iran is losing its covert war with Israel', *Time*, 13 February 2013, as at https://world.time.com/2013/02/13/spy-fail-why-iran-is-losing-its-covert-war-with-israel/

Karl Vick & Aaron J Klein, 'Who assassinated an Iranian nuclear scientist? Israel isn't telling', *Time*, 13 January 2012, as at http://content.time.com/time/world/article/0.8599,2104372,00.html

Nikolaus Von Twickel, 'Germany's publicizing of spy case causes head-scratching', *Moscow Times*, as at https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2012/10/22/germanys-publicizing-of-spy-case-causes-head-scratching-a18758

Nataliya Vasilyeva, 'Spy swap: a look at the four Russians freed in 2010 exchange', Associated Press, as at https://apnews.com/78e7f17b47bb445386bb36b92017a375

Ed Vulliamy, 'Proved innocent', *The Guardian*, 18 May 2003, as at https://www.theguardian.com/media/2003/may/18/pressandpublishing.iraq

Yoko Wakatsuki & Jethro Mullen, 'Japan eases sanctions on North Korea after talks on abductions', CNN, 4 July 2014, as at https://edition.cnn.com/2014/07/04/world/asia/japan-north-korea-sanctions/

Angus Walker, 'A city of silence: Mystery over British businessman's death', ITV News, 27 March 2012, as at https://www.itv.com/news/2012-03-27/a-city-of-silence-mystery-surrounds-british-businessmans-death/

Tony Walker, 'Chinese spy case could be the biggest threat to Australian security since Petrov defection of the 1950s', Australian Broadcasting Corporation, 26 November 2019, as at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-11-26/chinese-spy-case-the-greatest-threat-to-australian-security/11739372

Nicholas Waller, 'Diplomatic fallout from espionage row shakes Austria's relations with Russia' in *New Europe*, 13 November 2018, as at https://www.neweurope.eu/article/diplomatic-fallout-from-espionage-row-shakes-austrias-relations-with-russia/

Declan Walsh & Ewen MacAskill, 'American who sparked diplomatic crisis over Lahore shooting was CIA spy', *The Guardian*, 20 February 2011, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/feb/20/us-raymond-davis-lahore-cia

Laura Walters, 'Jian Yang in China for CCP military parade', Newsroom, 2 October 2019 (updated 5 October 2019), as at https://www.newsroom.co.nz/2019/10/02/838837/jian-yang-in-china-for-chinese-communist-party-celebrations

William Wan, 'Outrage at alleged US spying efforts gathers steam in Asian capitals', *Washington Post*, 31 October 2013, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/outrage-at-alleged-us-spying-efforts-gathers-steam-in-asian-capitals/2013/10/31/59ad7f22-4217-11e3-a624-41d661b0bb78 story.html

Mark Ward, 'Q&A: What you need to know about ECHELON', *The Guardian*, 2001, as at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/sci/tech/1357513.stm

Rachel Weiner & Shane Harris, 'Former CIA officer Jerry Lee admits conspiracy to spy for China', *Washington Post*, 1 May 2019, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/former-cia-officer-jerry-lee-admits-conspiracy-to-spy-for-china/2019/05/01/aed1bddc-6b89-11e9-8f44-e8d8bb1df986_story.html

Fred Weir, 'Under Russia's spy rock scandal', *Christian Science Monitor*, 25 January 2006, as at https://www.csmonitor.com/2006/0125/p07s02-woeu.html

Benjamin Weiser, 'Man, 85, Avoids Jail Time for Giving Military Secrets', *The New York Times*, 29 May 2009 (updated 6 June 2009), as at https://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/30/nyregion/30kadish.html

Ben Westcott & Josh Berlinger, 'Former FBI employee pleads guilty to being 'agent of China', CNN, 2 August 2016, as at https://www.cnn.com/2016/08/02/us/fbi-china-joey-chun/index.html

Greg Weston, 'New Snowden docs showed US spied during G20 in Toronto', CBC, 27 November 2013, as at https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/new-snowden-docs-show-u-s-spied-during-g20-in-toronto-1.2442448

Kaja Whitehouse, 'FBI technician who confessed to spying apologizes to colleagues', *New York Post*, 20 January 2017, as at https://nypost.com/2017/01/20/fbi-technician-who-confessed-to-spying-apologizes-to-colleagues/



Del Quentin Wiber & Mary Beth Sheridan, 'State Dept. retiree, wife accused of spying for Cuba for decades', Washington Post, 6 June 2009, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/06/05/AR2009060502359.html?hpid=topnews

Stuart Winer & TOI staff, 'Iran scoffs at Netanyahu's claim Israeli agents operate in its country', *The Times of Israel*, 20 December 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/iran-scoffs-at-netanyahu-claim-israeli-agents-operate-in-country/

Patrick Wintour & Andrew Roth, 'Russia summons Dutch Ambassador over hacking revelations', *The Guardian*, 8 October 2018, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/oct/08/russia-summons-dutch-ambassador-over-hacking-revelations

Sim Sim Wissgott, 'China hits back at German LinkedIn spy claims', CGTN, 12 December 2017, as at https://news.cgtn.com/news/7951444e31637a6333566d54/index.html

Tony Wright, 'China's payback to ASIO the latest in a tradition of spookery', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 28 May 2013, as at https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/chinas-payback-to-asio-the-latest-in-a-tradition-of-spookery-20130528-2n8wm.html

Wendy Wu, 'Self-proclaimed Chinese spy William Wang who defected to Australia is a fraud and wanted criminal, China says', South China Morning Post, 24 November 2019, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3039101/self-proclaimed-chinese-spy-william-wang-who-defected

Sophia Yan, 'Why China wants US military jet engines', CNN, 10 June 2016, as at https://money.cnn.com/2016/06/10/news/us-china-military-jet-engine-espionage/index.html

Sophia Yang, 'Taiwan ex-Vice President's bodyguard arrested as Chinese spy', *Taiwan News*, 16 March 2017, as at https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3118435

Sophia Yang, 'Chinese student spy released from jail, barred from leaving Taiwan', *Taiwan News*, 8 May 2018, as at https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3424908

Mari Yamaguchi, 'Japanese man convicted of spying by Chinese court', *Seattle Times*, 10 July 2018, as at https://www.seattletimes.com/nation-world/apxjapanese-man-convicted-of-spying-by-chinese-court/

Caitlin Yilek, 'Former US intelligence officer sentenced to 10 years for spying for China after \$300K-a-year offer', Washington Examiner, 24 September 2019, as at https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/former-us-intel-officer-sentenced-to-10-years-in-prison-in-china-spy-case

Reiji Yoshida, 'China slammed over diplomat's suicide', *The Japan Times*, 29 December 2005, as at https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2005/12/29/national/china-slammed-over-diplomats-suicide/#.XrGg_BNKhN0

Audrey Young, 'A murky tale of bugs and spy claims', New Zealand Herald, 27 June 2005, as at https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/news/article.cfm?c_id=1&objectid=10332882

Matt Zapotosky, 'U.S. charges former Air Force intelligence specialist with conspiring to provide Iran with classified information', *Washington Post*, 13 February 2019, as at <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-charges-former-air-force-intelligence-specialist-with-conspiring-to-share-classified-information-with-iran/2019/02/13/5e02d518-2f9c-11e9-813a-0ab2f17e305b story.html

Sarah Zheng, 'Japanese man held in China for over a year on spying charges', *South China Morning Post*, 14 February 2019, as at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/2186135/japanese-itochu-employee-detained-china-linked-espionage-claims



Government Publications and Statements

Chinese Foreign Ministry, 'Foreign Ministry Spokesman Kong Quan's Comment on the Suicide of the Official in the Japanese Consulate-General in Shanghai', 11 January 2006 (published on website of Chinese Consulate-General Gothenburg), as at https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ce/cggb/eng/fyrth/t230451.htm

'Espionage and other Compromises of National Security', US Department of Defense - Personnel Security Research Center (PERSEREC), August 2009, as at https://www.dhra.mil/PERSEREC/Espionage-Cases/

Chinese Foreign Ministry, 'Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Geng Shuang's Regular Press Conference on July 10, 2019, 10 July 2019, as at

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/t1680061.shtml

Israeli Security Agency (*Shin Bet*), 'Shimon Levinson (Lavi) Affair', undated (retrieved 1 March 2020), as at https://shabak.gov.il/SiteCollectionImages/english/Moreshet/levinson_en.pdf

Japanese National Police Agency, 'North Korea's Espionage Operations in Japan', undated (retrieved 8 May 2020), as at https://www.npa.go.jp/archive/keibi/syouten/

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 'Death of the Consular Officer of the Consulate General of Japan in Shanghai', 31 December 2005, as at https://www.mofa.go.jp/announce/announce/2005/12/1231.html

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 'Abductions of Japanese citizens by North Korea', 2012, as at https://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/n korea/abduction/pdfs/abductions en.pdf

US Department of Justice, 'US charges five Chinese military hackers for cyber espionage against US corporations and a labor organization for commercial advantage', 19 May 2014, as at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/us-charges-five-chinese-military-hackers-cyber-espionage-against-us-corporations-and-labor

US Department of State (as published by Wikileaks), 'Cable from Embassy Athens: Greek media welcome paroled spy Steven Lalas as hero', 28 November 2007, as at https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/07ATHENS2280_a.html

White House, 'Statement by the Press Secretary on Postponement of the State Visit of President Dilma Rousseff of Brazil', 17 September 2013, as at https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/09/17/statement-press-secretary-postponement-state-visit-president-dilma-rouss



Academic articles, chapters and papers

'The Scranage Case: CIA, Ghana and the [redacted]', *Studies in Intelligence* (CIA) 34, Fall 1990 [redated and released 29 July 2014] as at https://www.cia.gov/library/readingroom/docs/DOC_0000624354.pdf

Audit of Geopolitical Capability: an assessment of twenty major powers, Henry Jackson Society, January 2019, as at https://henryjacksonsociety.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/HJS-2019-Audit-of-Geopolitical-Capability-Report-web.pdf

Wilhelm Agrell, 'The next 100 years? Reflections on the Future of Intelligence', *Intelligence and National Security* 27(1), February 2012, pp. 118-132

Richard J. Aldrich & John Kasuku, 'Escaping from American intelligence: culture, ethnocentrism and the Anglosphere', *International Affairs* 88(5), 2012, pp. 1009-1028

Martin S. Alexander, 'Introduction: Knowing your friends, assessing your allies – Perspectives on intra-alliance intelligence' in Alexander (ed.) *Knowing your friends: Intelligence inside alliances and coalitions from 1914 to the Cold War (Studies in Intelligence series)*, Routledge, 1998

Christopher D. Baker, 'Tolerance of International Espionage: A functional approach' in *American University International Law Review* 19(5), 2003, pp. 1091-1113, as at https://digitalcommons.wcl.american.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1176&context=auilr

Michael Beckley, 'The Power of Nations: Measuring what matters', International Security 43(2), Fall 2018, pp. 7-44

J. Ransom Clark, 'The Literature of Intelligence: A Bibliography of Materials with Essays, Reviews and Comments', Muskinghum University, last updated 16 October 2015, as at http://intellit.muskingum.edu/

Gustavo Diaz Matey, 'Intelligence Studies at the dawn of the twenty-first century: New possibilities and resources for a recent topic in international relations', UNISCI [Research Unit on International Security & Cooperation] discussion paper, May 2005, as at https://www.redalyc.org/pdf/767/76712470005.pdf

Leif-Eric Easley, 'Spying on allies', Survival 56(4), August/September 2014, pp. 141-156

Henry Farrell & Martha Finnemore, 'The End of Hypocrisy: American foreign policy in the Age of Leaks', *Foreign Affairs* 92(6), November/December 2013, pp. 22-26

Eric S. Gartner, The Strategic Implications of Chinese Conduct', *American Intelligence Journal* 32(2), 2015, pp. 139-144

Peter Jackson & Jennifer Siegel, 'Introduction', Jackson & Siegel (eds.), Intelligence and Statecraft: The Uses and Limits of Intelligence in International Society, Praeger Publishers, Westport CT, 2005

Robert Jervis in 'An INS Special Forum: Implications of the Snowden Leaks', *Intelligence and National Security* 29(6), 2014, pp. 799-801

Michael Kapp, 'Spying for Peace: Explaining the Absence of the Formal Regulation of Peacetime Espionage', MA thesis, University of Chicago, June 2007, as at https://research.policyarchive.org/8193.pdf

Danielle Kehl (with Kevin Bankston, Robyn Greene & Robert Morgus), Surveillance Costs: The NSA's impact on the Economy, Internet Freedom & Cybersecurity, New America's Open Technology Institute, 2014

Wolfgang Krieger in 'An INS Special Forum: Implications of the Snowden Leaks', *Intelligence and National Security* 29(6), 2014, pp. 801-802

Stéphane Lefebvre, 'Spying on friends?: The Franklin case, AIPAC, and Israel', *International Journal of Intelligence & Counterintelligence* 19(4), 2006, pp. 600-621

Stéphane Lefebvre, 'The case of Donald Keyser and Taiwan's National Security Bureau', *International Journal of Intelligence & Counterintelligence* 20, March 2017, pp. 512-526



Kim McGrath, 'Drawing the line: Witness K and the ethics of spying' in *Australian Foreign Affairs* 9, July 2020, pp.53-77

Herbert Scoville Jr, 'Is Espionage Necessary for Our Security?', Foreign Affairs 54(3), April 1976, pp. 482-495

Shlomo Shpiro, 'Soviet Espionage in Israel, 1973-1991', Intelligence and National Security 30(4), 2015, pp. 486-507

John D. Stempel, 'Covert action and diplomacy', *International Journal of Intelligence and Counterintelligence* 20(1), 2007, pp. 122-135

Michael Warner, 'Fragile and Provocative: Notes on Secrecy and Intelligence', *Intelligence and National Security* 27(2), April 2012, pp. 223-240



Books

Christopher Andrew, Intelligence and International Relations: 1900-1945, University of Exeter, 1987

Christopher Andrew, The Secret World: A History of Intelligence, Allen Lane, London, 2018

James R. Clapper (with Trey Brown), Facts and Fears: Hard truths from a life in intelligence, Penguin Books, New York, 2019 (revised edition)

Roger Faligot, Chinese Spies: From Chairman Mao to Xi Jinping, Hurst & Company, London, 2019 (updated English edition, trans. Natasha Lehrer)

Daniel Golden, Spy Schools: How the CIA, FBI, and foreign intelligence secretly exploit America's universities, Picador, New York, 2017

Walter Laqueur, The Uses and Limits of Intelligence, Transaction Books, New Brunswick NJ, 1993

Peter Mattis & Matthew Brazil, *Chinese Communist Espionage: An Intelligence Primer*, Naval Institute Press, Annapolis, 2019

Wendell L. Minnick, Spies and Provocateurs: A Worldwide Encyclopaedia of Persons Conducting Espionage and Covert Action, 1946-1991, McFarland & Company, Jefferson NC, 1992

Ronald J. Olive, Capturing Jonathan Pollard: How one of the most notorious spies in American history was brought to justice, Naval Institute Press, Annapolis, 2006

James M. Olson, To Catch a Spy: The Art of Counterintelligence, Georgetown University Press, Washington DC, 2019

Norman Polmar, & Thomas B. Allen, *Spy Book: The Encyclopaedia of Espionage*, Random House, New York, 2004 (2nd edition)

Richard J. Samuels, Special Duty: A History of the Japanese Intelligence Community, Cornell University Press, Ithaca NY, 2019

David Sanger, The Perfect Weapon: War, Sabotage, and Fear in the Cyber Age, Crown, New York, 2018

Richard C. S. Trahair & Robert L. Miller, *Encyclopaedia of Cold War Espionage, Spies, and Secret Operations*, Enigma Books, New York, 2012 (3rd edition)

Yi Wang, *Australia-China Relations Post-1949: Sixty Years of Trade and Politics*, Routledge, Abingdon, 2016 (first published 2012 by Ashgate Publishing)



Bibliography for post-2020 cases

'Significant Cyber Incidents', Center for Strategic & International Studies (CSIS), 2024, as at https://www.csis.org/programs/strategic-technologies-program/significant-cyber-incidents

'Bulgaria charges former lawmaker with spying for Russia', Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 10 September 2019, as at https://www.rferl.org/a/bulgaria-charges-former-lawmaker-with-spying-for-russia/30157289.html

'Bulgarian NGO official charged with spying for Russia', Reuters, 11 September 2019, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKCN1VV1W7/

'Bulgarian Russophile leader accused of espionage rejects allegations', *The Sofia Globe*, 11 September 2019, as at https://sofiaglobe.com/2019/09/11/bulgarian-russophile-leader-accused-of-espionage-rejects-allegations/

'US bans Bulgarian judge who let suspected spy leave for Russia', Reuters, 6 February 2020, as at https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN1ZZ22U/

'Bulgaria expels two Russian diplomats for spying amid Ukraine tensions', Euronews, 2 March 2022, as at https://www.euronews.com/2022/03/02/bulgaria-expels-two-russian-diplomats-for-spying-amid-ukraine-tensions

'Bulgaria announces mass expulsion of 70 Russian diplomatic staff', Al Jazeera, 28 June 2022, as at https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/6/28/bulgaria-to-expel-70-russian-diplomatic-staff-pm

'With 70 Russian diplomats leaving Bulgaria, Moscow's controversial ambassador is staying', Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 30 June 2022, as at https://www.rferl.org/a/31923458.html

'Germany arrests second suspect in Russia spying case', Associated Press, 26 January 2023, as at https://apnews.com/article/germany-government-berlin-e6652981c01e1046438a760b1c4360cb (AP 2023-A)

'Gazette's spy balloon photos play role in White House's response to China', *Billings Gazette*, 6 February 2023, as at https://billingsgazette.com/news/gazettes-spy-balloon-photos-play-role-in-white-houses-response-to-china/article_b27cc99e-a4b1-11ed-b40a-07864ac915be.html

'US contractor originally from Ethiopia arrested on espionage charges, Justice Department says', Associated Press, 22 September 2023, as at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/national-security/us-contractor-originally-ethiopia-arrested-espionage-charges-justice-d-rcna113107 (AP 2023 - B)

'India suspends new visas for Canadians, escalating spat following Sikh separatist's murder', ABC (Australian Broadcasting Corporation), 23 September 2023, as at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-09-23/india-suspends-new-visas-for-canadians/102892984

'Canada is seeking more cooperation from India in light of US allegations', Reuters, 30 November 2023, as at https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/india-needs-take-canadas-allegations-seriously-trudeau-says-after-us-case-2023-11-29/

United States House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee, 'House unanimously passes McCaul resolution condemning Chinese spy balloon', 9 February 2023, as at https://foreignaffairs.house.gov/press-release/house-unanimously-passes-mccaul-resolution-condemning-chinese-spy-balloon/

United States Attorney General's Office (District of Columbia), 'Maryland man working for the government charged with espionage', 21 September 2023, as at https://www.justice.gov/usao-dc/pr/maryland-man-working-government-charged-espionage-0

Office of Public Affairs, US Department of Justice, 'US Government contractor arrested on espionage charges', 21 September 2023, as at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/us-government-contractor-arrested-espionage-charges (US DoJ 2023-A)

Office of Public Affairs, 'Former US Ambassador and National Security Council official charged with secretly acting as an agent of the Cuban Government', US Department of Justice, 4 December 2023, as at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-us-ambassador-and-national-security-council-official-charged-secretly-acting-agent (US DoJ 2023-B)



US Department of the Treasury, 'Treasury sanctions corrupt elites across Bulgarian political spectrum', 10 February 2023, as at https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1264

US Justice Department, Indictment of Vikash Yadav and Nikhil Gupta before US District Court, 17 October 2024, as at https://www.justice.gov/opa/media/1373831/dl

Selja Ahmatovic, 'Bulgaria arrests state security officer for spying for Russia', Politico, 5 February 2024, as at https://www.politico.eu/article/bulgaria-arrest-state-security-officer-spyi-russia/

Greg Allen, 'Manuel Rocha, charged with being a Cuban agent, appeared in federal court today', National Public Radio, 16 February 2024, as at https://www.npr.org/2024/02/16/1232139182/manuel-rocha-charged-with-being-acuban-agent-appeared-in-federal-court-today

Abe Asher, 'China calls Ohio train crash OhioChernobyl as it mocks US for caring too much about spy balloon', *The Independent*, 14 February 2023, as at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/china-ohio-train-crash-spy-balloon-b2282302.html

Julian E Barnes, 'China has paused its spy balloon operations, US officials say', New York Times, 15 September 2023, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/09/15/us/politics/china-spy-balloon-program-paused.html

Luke Barr & Jack Date, 'Justice Department arrests, charges IT contractor with espionage', ABC News, 22 September 2023, as at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/justice-department-arrests-charges-contractor-espionage/story?id=103396163

Ivan Bedrov, 'Bulgarian accused of spying receives an award from Putin', Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 4 November 2019, as at https://www.rferl.org/a/bulgarian-accused-of-spying-awarded-russia-s-order-of-friendship/30252738.html

Yonas Biru, 'Abiy Ahmed's American espionage debacle and its implications for Fanno', Borkena, 2 October 2023, as at https://borkena.com/2023/10/02/abiy-ahmeds-american-espionage-debacle-and-its-implications-for-fanno/

Claudia Chiappa, 'Former German intelligence officer charged with treason for spying for Russia', *Politico*, 6 September 2023, as at https://www.politico.eu/article/russia-germany-bnd-ex-intelligence-worker-charged-with-treason-for-spying/

Isaac Chotiner, 'What's behind the Chinese spy balloon', *The New Yorker*, 18 February 2023, as at https://www.newyorker.com/news/q-and-a/whats-behind-the-chinese-spy-balloon

Luc Cohen & Krishn Kaushik, 'How alleged India plots to kill Sikh separatists in the US and Canada unfolded', Reuters, 1 December 2023, as at https://www.reuters.com/world/how-alleged-india-plots-kill-sikh-separatists-us-canada-unfolded-2023-12-01/

Hannah Ellis-Petersen, 'Canada assassination claim sparks rare consensus in India's polarised politics and media', *The Guardian*, 28 September 2023, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/sep/28/canada-assassination-claim-sparks-rare-consensus-in-indias-polarised-politics-and-media

Michael Ertl, 'Germany charges intelligence 'mole' with treason', BBC, 6 September 2023, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-66727785

Thomas Escritt, 'Ukraine weapons treason case throws light on Russian spy threat to Germany', Reuters, 14 December 2023, as at https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/ukraine-weapons-treason-case-throws-light-russian-spy-threat-germany-2023-12-13/

Emily Feng & Lexie Schapitl, 'How a Chinese 'spy balloon' prompted US to scour the skies', National Public Radio, 14 February 2023, as at https://www.npr.org/2023/02/14/1156731462/china-spy-balloon-timeline-key-dates

Emily Wang Fujiyama, 'China accuses US of indiscriminate use of force over balloon', Associated Press, 6 February 2023, as at https://apnews.com/article/politics-united-states-government-china-north-america-f8b1c1bbf0fe7bcf8908c45e03c582c8



Marcel Fürstenau, 'Germany starts trial of alleged Russian spy', Deutsche Weldt, 12 December 2023, as at https://www.dw.com/en/berlins-spy-saga-germany-prosecutes-suspected-russian-agent/a-67705601

Joshua Goodman & Jim Mustian, 'Red flags, missed clues: How accused US diplomat-turned-Cuban spy avoided scrutiny for decades', Associated Press, 16 February 2024, as at https://apnews.com/article/cuba-spying-ambassador-diplomat-communism-miami-fbi-cia-2b065bd90e7576d9fff8adc4fa9c981f (Goodman & Mustian 2024-A)

Joshua Goodman & Jim Mustian, 'Former career US diplomat to admit working for decades as a Cuban intelligence agent', Associated Press, 1 March 2024, as at https://apnews.com/article/cuba-secret-agent-manuel-rocha-us-ambassador-

b37ced95151526af4a9607eb50d9752d?taid=65e0deba08bce50001f2a4bc&utm_campaign=TrueAnthem&utm_med ium=AP&utm_source=Twitter (Goodman & Mustian 2024-B)

Will Grant, 'The Cuban spying case that has shocked the US government', BBC, 9 January 2024, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-67913465

Holly Honderich, 'What US agents knew before a Sikh separatist was killed in Canada', BBC, 30 November 2023, as at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-67582825

Spencer Hsu, 'State and Justice Dept. contractor charged with spying for Ethiopia', *Washington Post*, 21 September 2023, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2023/09/21/ethiopia-espionage-spy-lemma-charged/

Tara John, Paula Newton & Yong Xiong, 'Gunfire hits home of Canadian Sikh separatist, months after assassination sent Canada-India ties spiralling', CNN, 13 February 2024, as at https://edition.cnn.com/2024/02/13/americas/canada-sikh-activist-separatist-gunfire-intl/index.html

Nathan Kohlenberg, 'Does the US response to India's alleged extraterritorial assassination schemes signal impunity?', Just Security, 10 January 2024, as at https://www.justsecurity.org/91136/does-the-us-response-to-indias-alleged-extraterritorial-assassination-schemes-signal-impunity/

Courtney Kube & Carol E Lee, 'Chinese spy balloon gathered intelligence from sensitive US military sites, despite US efforts to block it', NBC News, 3 April 2023, as at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/national-security/china-spy-balloon-collected-intelligence-us-military-bases-rcna77155 (Kube & Lee 2023-A)

Courtney Kube & Carol E Lee, 'US intelligence officials determined the Chinese spy balloon used US internet provider to communicate', NBC News, 29 December 2023, as at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/investigations/us-intelligence-officials-determined-chinese-spy-balloon-used-us-inter-rcna131150 (Kube & Lee 2023-B)

Steve Litz, 'Bond hearing postponed for ex-US Ambassador accused of spying for Cuban government', NBC Miami, 6 December 2023, as at https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/bond-hearing-postponed-for-ex-us-ambassador-accused-of-spying-for-cuban-government/3177483/

Macarena Vidal Liy, 'Victor Manuel Rocha: The former US ambassador who spent 40 years as an undercover agent for Cuba', *El Paiás*, 10 December 2023, as at https://english.elpais.com/usa/2023-12-10/victor-manuel-rocha-the-former-us-ambassador-who-spent-40-years-as-an-undercover-agent-for-cuba.html

Ernesto Londoño, Frances Robles & David C Adams, 'Ex-US Ambassador accused of being a Cuban agent rose from humble origins', *New York Times*, 8 December 2023, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/08/us/manuel-rochacuba-spy-agent.html

Ryan Lucas, 'US charges Indian national in alleged assassination plot of Sikh separatist in NYC', National Public Radio, 29 November 2023, as at https://www.npr.org/2023/11/29/1215835525/sikh-assassination-plot-charges-india

Sarah Marsh & Miranda Murray, 'Germany arrests intelligence service employee suspected of spying for Russia', Reuters, 23 December 2022, as at https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/germany-arrests-foreign-intelligence-employee-suspected-spying-russia-2022-12-22/

Greg Miller & Gerry Shih, 'Canada alleges much wider campaign by Modi government against Sikhs', *Washington Post*, 14 October 2024, as at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2024/10/14/canada-modi-sikhs-violence-india/



Manjari Chatterjee Miller, 'Canada-India tensions over killing of Sikh separatist: what to know', Council on Foreign Relations, 2023, as at https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/canada-india-tensions-over-killing-sikh-separatist-what-know

Amna Nawaz & Zeba Warsi, 'Tensions escalate between Canada and India over killing of outspoken Sikh leader', PBS, 20 September 2023, as at https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/tensions-escalate-between-canada-and-india-over-killing-of-outspoken-sikh-leader

Paula Newton, Sania Farooqui & Sophie Jeong, 'Canada removes 41 diplomats from India as dispute over Sikh activist's assassination deepens', CNN, 20 October 2023, as at https://edition.cnn.com/2023/10/19/india/canada-india-diplomats-removed-intl-hnk/index.html

Krassen Nikolov, 'Bulgarian presidential candidate accused of Russian espionage', Euractiv, 29 September 2021, as at https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short_news/bulgarian-presidential-candidate-accused-of-russian-espionage/

Krassen Nikolov, 'Bulgarian Russophile teams up with Steven Seagal to set up an international movement', Euractiv, 13 March (updated 15 March) 2023, as at https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/news/bulgarian-russophile-teams-up-with-steven-seagal-to-set-up-an-international-movement/

Krassen Nikolov, 'Bulgaria's Russian spy affair spread to other EU countries', Euractiv, 7 February 2024, as at https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/news/bulgarias-russian-spy-affair-spread-to-other-eu-countries/

Norimitsu Onishi, 'Alleged plot in New York bolsters Canada's accusations against India', New York Times, 30 November 2023, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/30/world/canada/india-assassination-plot-canada-sikh.html#:~:text=In%20June%2C%20Mr.,two%20hooded%20men%20sprayed%20Mr.

Laura Osman & Dylan Robertson, 'Allegations of murder, extortion, coercion by India spark diplomatic retaliations', *Toronto Star*, 15 October 2024, as at https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/allegations-of-murder-extortion-coercion-by-india-spark-diplomatic-retaliations/article-e5c8ea6a-1cd6-5066-85a0-0f1b2f25df82.html

Alexander Panetta, 'US indictment alleges multiple Indian assassination plots across North America', Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, 29 November (updated 30 November) 2023, as at https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/us-unseals-indictment-sikh-killings-1.7043428

Mitchell Prothero, 'The US and other NATO countries froze out Germany after Russian spy scandal', *Vice*, 22 February 2023, as at https://www.vice.com/en/article/88qwgb/german-russian-spy-nato-berlin

David Sacks, 'What China's surveillance balloon says about US-China relations', Council on Foreign Relations, 6 February 2023, as at <a href="https://www.cfr.org/blog/what-chinas-surveillance-balloon-says-about-us-china-relations?gad_source=1&gclid=CjwKCAiArfauBhApEiwAeoB7qO1rV93ekD5rxUTdOt3dHznABkO1Oop_Plzz_t63HyA-NL4n_LQ3hoC3MEQAvD_BwE

Christopher F. Schuetze, 'German spy official goes on trial accused of selling secrets to Russia', *New York Times*, 14 December 2023, as at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/14/world/europe/germany-spy-trial-russia.html

Sudhi Ranjan Sen & Anto Antony, 'India's probe finds rogue official involved in US murder plot', Bloomberg, 20 March 2024, as at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-03-20/india-s-probe-finds-rogue-officials-involved-in-us-murder-plot

Matt Seyler & Jon Haworth, 'Chinese spy balloon didn't collect intelligence as it flew over the US: Pentagon', ABC News, 30 June 2023, as at https://abcnews.go.com/US/chinese-spy-balloon-american-made-parts-transmit-data/story?id=100476856

Erika Solomon, Christopher F. Schuetze & Julian E. Barnes, 'A Russian mole in Germany sows suspicions at home, and beyond', *New York Times*, 17 February 2023 (updated 10 May 2023), as at https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/17/world/europe/germany-russia-spies.html

Robert Tait, ''Ego and resentment': what led former US diplomat to spy for Cuba', *The Guardian*, 10 December 2023, as at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/dec/10/ego-and-resentment-what-led-former-us-diplomat-to-spy-for-cuba



Andrew Tillett, 'Modi mania comes at a price', *Australian Financial Review*, 1 May 2024, as at https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/modi-mania-comes-at-a-price-20240501-p5fnzh

Svetoslav Todorov, 'Espionage allegations rock Bulgaria's top security agencies', Balkan Insight, 5 February 2024, as at https://balkaninsight.com/2024/02/05/espionage-allegations-rock-bulgarias-top-security-agencies/

Caitlin Yilek, 'What we know so far about the Chinese spy balloon and other objects the US shot down', CBS News, 9 June 2023, as at https://www.cbsnews.com/live-updates/chinas-spy-balloon-unidentified-objects-shot-down-what-we-know-so-far/